YASIN ALI HASSAN HISTOLOGICAL, BIOCHEMICAL, AND GENETIC INVESTIGATION OF LIVER AGING IN RAT

NEU 2024



HISTOLOGICAL, BIOCHEMICAL AND GENETIC INVESTIGATION OF LIVER AGING IN RAT

M.Sc. THESIS

Yasin Ali HASSAN

Nicosia June, 2024

NEAR EAST UNIVERSITY INSTITUTE OF GRADUATE STUDIES DEPARTMENT HISTOLOGY AND EMBRYOLOGY

HISTOLOGICAL, BIOCHEMICAL, AND GENETIC INVESTIGATION OF LIVER AGING IN RAT

M.Sc. THESIS

Yasin Ali HASSAN

Supervisor

Prof. Dr. AYSEL KUKNER

Nicosia June, 2024

Approval

We certify that we have read the thesis submitted by Yasin Ali HASSAN titled "HISTOLOGICAL, BIOCHEMICAL, AND GENETIC INVESTIGATION OF LIVER AGING IN RAT" and that in our combined opinion it is fully adequate, in scope and in quality, as a thesis for the degree of Master of Educational Sciences.

Examining Committee

Name-Surname

Signature

.....

Ame Lin)

Head of the Committee and supervisor: PROF.DR. AYSEL KUKNER Committee Member: PROF.DR. GUVEN ERBIL Committee Member: PROF.DR. EMINE KOC

Approved by the Head of the Department

PROF. AYSEL KUKNER

Head of Histology and Embryology Department

Approved by the Institute of Graduate Studies



Head of the Institute of Graduate Studies

IV

Declaration

I hereby declare that all information, documents, analysis and results in this thesis have been collected and presented according to the academic rules and ethical guidelines of the institute of graduate studies, Near East University. I also declare that as required by these rules and conduct, I have fully cited and referenced information and data that are not original to this study.

Yasin Ali HASSAN

..../.../2024

Acknowledgments

I would like to extend my deepest gratitude to my supervisor PROF. DR. AYSEL KÜKNER, the head of the Department of Histology and Embryology, for her unwavering support throughout my master's degree. It is because of her valuable interest in my professional career, she has profound knowledge of every subject, and she is a strong supporter without exaggeration, that profoundly influenced me both professionally and personally. She is a perfect example of a humanitarian and moral individual whose values will always inspire me.

Thanks to veterinarian MS. MELIS TEMİZEL, whose helpful knowledge and experience regarding experimental animals made it impossible to neglect her help in our experimental processes. in addition to that, I would like to extend my most incredible gratitude to MS. GAMZE KOCAMAZ, who provided dedicated support to my thesis, especially during my experiment. Furthermore, I wish to thank the great teacher and precious guide, DR. GULTEN TUNCEL, whose wisdom and support throughout this thesis have become a constant source of appreciation. Moreover, I would like to express my gratitude to ASSOC. PROF. DR. FİKRET DİRİLENOĞLU for his sincere support through my experiment.

Finally, I must acknowledge my family, who have been my backbone, their trust, support, and patience in every challenge or joy in life have been the bedrock of my success Particularly my dear father, ALI HASSAN, for his tireless support and significant contribution of my educational journey.

To each of you, I am deeply thankful.

Abstract

HISTOLOGICAL, BIOCHEMICAL, AND GENETIC INVESTIGATION OF LIVER AGING IN RAT

YASIN ALI HASSAN, Prof. Dr. AYSEL KUKNER

MSc, Department of Histology and Embryology, Faculty of Medicine, Near

East University, Nicosia.

June, 2024, 86 Pages

This work was done to determine the possible histological and molecular differences to be recorded in liver tissues from Prepuberty, young, and old male Wistar albino rats. The study was undertaken to evaluate structural changes and quantify the expression of some significant biochemical markers of apoptosis, autophagy, and pro-inflammatory cytokines, including caspase-3, mTOR expression, IL-6, and NF- κ B. The study used Male Wistar albino rats, provided by the Near East University Experimental Animals Research Center, separated into three age groups: Prepuberty (4 weeks), young (10 weeks), and old (18 months), with six rats in each group. their livers were quickly dissected and fixed in 10% formaldehyde solution for histological preparations. Hematoxylin-Eosin, Masson's Trichrome and PAS staining to evaluate liver architecture. Blood samples were also collected for biochemical analysis. Similarly, gene expression analysis was carried out on liver samples from all birds for caspase-3, mTOR, IL-6, and NF-kB genes by PCR method. GraphPad will be used to calculate the significance of changes observed in this study. The results show age-related histological and molecular alterations of significant effect on the liver tissues. Histological examination has demonstrated the structural changes, including variations of liver architecture and cellular composition, more evident in older rats. Scoring table results, histological findings (fibrosis, vacuolization, bile duct proliferation, mononuclear cell increase, sinusoid enlargement-congestion).in addition to those Biochemical studies showed that ALT, AST, ALP, cholesterol and triglyceride have difference significances based on the aging of rats.

Keywords: Rat, aging, liver.

Approval Error! Bookmark n	ot defined.
Declaration	V
Acknowledgments	VI
Abstract	VII
Table of Contents	VIII
List of Figures	XI
List of Tables	XVI
List of Abbreviations	XVII
CHAPTER I	
Introduction and Purpose	1
CHAPTER II	3
Literature Review	3
2.1 Liver	
2.2 Liver physiology.	
2.3 Liver Development and Aging	4
2.4 Histology of the Aging Liver	7
2.4.1 Hepatocyte	11
2.4.2 Stellate Cells	16
2.4.3 Autophagy and Liver Aging	18
2.4.4 Genetic Factors in Liver Aging	21
2.4.4.1 mTOR Signaling Pathway	23
2.4.4.2 Caspase-3	
2.4.4.3 TNF: Tumor Necrosis Factor	27
2.4.4 IL-6: Interleukin-6	29
2.4.5 Metabolic Factors in Liver Aging	

Table of Contents

2.4.5.1 Cholesterol in Aging Liver	3
2.4.5.2 Triglycerides in Aging Liver	5
2.5 Biochemical liver	6
Chapter III	8
Methods and Materials	8
3.1. Overview	8
3.2. Hematoxylin and Eosin staining	9
3.3. Masson Trichrome (BIO-OPTICA 04-010802- MILAN/ITALY) Staining Method:	9
3.4 Periodic acid-Schiff (PAS) staining method for histological section	-0
3.5. RNA ISOLATION	-1
3.6. RNA converts cDNA	-2
3.7. protocol for a quantitative PCR reaction using a SYBR Green master mix 4	.3
3.8. Biochemical method:	4
CHAPTER IV	-5
Results and Discussion	-5
4.1 Statistical analysis	.5
4.2: Biochemistry analysis	.7
4.3 Double nucleated hepatocytes in rats	0
4.4: Histological scoring	1
4.5. Gene expression analysis	5
4.5.1 IL-6	6
4.5.2. MTOR	7
4.5.3: Caspase 3	8
4.5.4: NFKB GENE	9
4.6: Light Microscopic Evaluation	0
Discussions	'4

CHAPTER V	79
Conclusion and Recommendation	79
Conclusion	79
Recommendation.	80
References	
APPENDICES	103
similarity report	
Approval report	
Resume	

List of Figures

Figure 1. Liver functions and structures (Morsiani et al., 2019)5
Figure 2. An overview of the liver lobule cholangiocytes or hepatocyte-derived organoids properties (Peng et al., 2021)
Figure 3. Both liver illness and aging (Stahl et al., 2018)10
Figure 4. Degeneration of liver tissue linked to aging (C. J. Jin et al., n.d.) 11
Figure 5. Aging-assoc. primary alterations in the liver brought on by natural aging (W. Wang et al., 2024)
Figure 6. Diagram showing the alterations in the liver caused by aging (Y. Zhao et al., 2022)
Figure 7. Mice's liver histology in young (A) and old (B) mice (Matsumoto, 2022).
Figure 8. Ploidy Conveyor and Regenerated Senescent Polyploid Hepatocytes (M. J. Wang et al., 2017)
Figure 9. Stellate cell niche compromised with age (Kordes et al., 2021)18
Figure 10. With age, autophagic activity decreases in the liver, which impacts the way lipids are metabolized (Xu et al., 2021)20
Figure 11. Autophagy has a dual role in liver fibrosis (Xu et al., 2021)21
Figure 12. Influence of the mTORC1-signaling pathway on cellular aging processes (Evangelisti et al., 2016)
Figure 13. The function of tumor necrosis factor (TNF)-α in vascular endothelial dysfunction associated with aging (Pomponi et al., 2010)28
Figure 14. Linkage of the metabolic disorders and aging (K. Zhang et al., 2023). 33
Figure 15. Disturbances of triglyceride and cholesterol metabolism and effects on blood vessels (hubpages.com/ 24 Jan. 2015)
Figure 4.1.1. body weight development in rats across different age groups

Figure 4.1.2. liver weight as percentage of total body weight across different age
groups of rats
Figure 4.2.1. Biochemical profile of comparing cholesterol level different age
group
Figure 4.2.2. Biochemical profile of comparing triglycerides level different age
group
Figure 4.2.3. Biochemical profile of comparing AST level different age group 49
Figure 4.2.4. Biochemical profile of comparing ALT level different age group 50
Figure 4.2.5. Biochemical profile of comparing ALP level different age group 50
Figure 4.3.1. Age-related increase in double nucleated hepatocytes in rat liver
tissues51
Figure 4.4.1. comparing Sinusoidal Dilation Congestion across different age group.
Figure 4.4.2. comparing Mononuclear cells across different age group 53
Figure 4.4.3 comparing Vacuolization Lipid Increase across different age group. 54
Figure 4.4.4. comparing fibrosis across different age groups
Figure 4.4.5. comparing bile duct proliferation across different age groups55
Figure 4.5.1. IL-6 levels across different Age groups in rats
Figure 4.5.2. M-TOR levels across different Age groups in rats
Figure 4.5.3. Caspase 3 levels across different Age groups in rats
Figure 4.5.4. NFKB levels across different Age groups in rats
Figure 4.6.1. The liver tissue of a 4-week-old rat shows hepatocytes (h), sinusoids
(s), binucleated hepatocytes (blue arrow), and Kupffer cells (green arrow) in the
portal area and adjacent locations. Hepatica branch (yellow arrow), bile duct (sk),
and vena porta branch (vp) x40 Hematoxylin and Eosin stain60
Figure 4.6.2. Hematoxylin and eosin staining, x4061
Figure 4.6.3. Uncommon inflammatory cell aggregates are visible in the 4-week-
old rat group (marked area). X40 hematoxylin and eosin staining

Figure 4.6.4. Collagen fibrils-stained blue are visible in the portal area of the 4-
week-old rat group. Staining Masson trichrome x40
Figure 4.6.5. A group of 4-week-old rats Around the V. Centralis, collagen fibers are visible. x40 Masson trichrome stain
Figure 4.6.6. Liver tissue from 10-week-old rats shows hepatocyte cell cords and a
large number of binucleated hepatocytes (yellow arrows): x40 Hematoxylin and Eosin staining
Figure 4.6.7. Around the central vein are binuclear hepatocytes (yellow arrows)
from the 10-week group. x40 Hematoxylin and Eosin staining63
Figure 4.6.8. In the 10-week group, the sinusoids around the vena centralis show
signs of vacuolization (green arrows) and congestion (yellow arrows). x40
Hematoxylin and Eosin staining
Figure 4.6.9. The portal area has modest bile duct hyperplasia (yellow arrows). x40 Hematoxylin and Eosin staining
Figure 4.6.10. shows that the 10-week group's collagen staining intensity in the
portal areas is comparable to that of the 4-week group. Stain: Masson trichrome,
x40
Figure 4.6.11. Group of ten weeks: Around the v centralis, discolored collagen
strands are typically visible. Stain: Masson trichrome, x4065
Figure 4.6.12. Group of 18-month-olds: It's evident that the hepatocytes
surrounding the portal area have a typical structure. Hematoxylin and eosin
staining, 40 ×
Figure 4.6.13. The central vein in the 18-month-old group has a higher
concentration of mononuclear cells. x40 Hematoxylin and Eosin staining
Figure 4.6.14. The 18-month-old group shows that some participants have
congestion, a noticeable expansion of the sinusoids, and degeneration of the liver
structure. x10 hematoxylin and eosin staining
Figure 4.6.15. The 18-month-old group exhibits considerable vacuolization (*)
(steatosis), bile duct proliferation in portal locations, bridging between areas

(yellow arrows), and binucleated hepatocytes in certain areas. x40 Hematoxylin and Eosin staining
Figure 4.6.16. Group of 18-month-olds: The portal region exhibiting bile duct growth and cell expansion is observed. x40 Hematoxylin and Eosin staining68
Figure 4.6.17: Around the vena centralis, there is an expansion of the sinusoids and binucleated hepatocytes (yellow arrows) in the 18-month-old group. x40 Hematoxylin and Eosin staining
Figure 4.6.18. The 18-month-old group shows an increase in collagen fibers in the portal region. Stain: Masson trichrome, x40
Figure 4.6. 19. Comparing the 18-month-old group to the 4- and 10-week-old groups, it is evident that the collagen fibers around the vena centralis have grown. Stain: Masson trichrome, x40
Figure 4.6.20. The 18-month-old group shows a noticeable collagen fiber staining around the sinusoids and in between the hepatocytes (black arrows). Stain: Masson trichrome, x40
Figure 4.6.21. Between the portal areas are bridging collagen fibers, a sign of fibrotic alterations in the 18-month-old group. Stain: Masson trichrome, x4070
Figure 4.6.22. In 4-week-old rats, the distribution of glycogen in the hepatocytes around the portal area appears to be normal. PAS stain, 40x
Figure 4.6.23. in the liver of a 4-week-old rat. Hepatocytes around the v.centralis have a comparable distribution of glycogen to those surrounding the portal region. PAS stain, 40x
Figure 4.6.24. Rats that are 10 weeks old have their hepatocytes' glycogen distribution around the portal region visible. PAS stain, 40x72
Figure 4.6.25. in the liver of 10-week-old rats. Hepatocytes surrounding the v.centralis have a distribution of glycogen. PAS stain, 40x72
Figure 4.6.26. Compared to the 4- and 10-week-old groups, the distribution of glycogen in the hepatocytes surrounding the portal area in the 18-month-old rat liver is observed to be different, and in some of them, glycogen is either greatly reduced can be seen(arrows). PAS stain, 40x

Figure 4.6.27. It has been noted that the distribution of glycogen in the hepatocyte	s
around the portal region and central vein in 18-month-old rats is comparable. PAS	\$
stain, 40x7	3

List of Tables

List of Abbreviations

- AST- Aspartate aminotransferase,
- ALT: Alanine Aminotransferase,
- ALP Alkaline Phosphatase
- NFKB Nuclear Factor Kappa B
- il-6 Interleukin-6
- MTOR Mammalian Target of Rapamycin
- RNA Rib nucleic acid,
- cDNA complementary deoxyribonucleic acid
- qPCR quantitative polymerase chain reaction qPCR
- HE Hematoxylin-Eosin

CHAPTER I

Introduction and Purpose

The liver is one of the pivotal organs in the bodies of organisms, among others, detoxification, protein synthesis, and lots of biochemicals required for digestion. As organisms age, hepatocytes can undergo several structural and functional changes that have a significant effect on their performance. Such knowledge is indispensable for developing strategies for the maintenance of liver health and for the reduction of liver diseases associated with age (Stahl et al., 2018).

Histological studies, mostly at tissue or cellular levels of microscopy, show excellent views on cellular and structural changes within the liver. Biochemical reviews may point out variations in metabolic and enzymatic activities which could accompany aging (J. Wang et al., 2023). Interest has been very high with regard to the molecular mechanisms underlying such changes with specific reference to apoptosis, autophagy, and inflammation that have all been implicated (Y. Zhao et al., 2022).

Apoptosis is a defined programmed and tightly controlled death of cells for the maintenance of cellular homeostasis. Caspase-3 expression, generally termed as the key effector in the pathway of apoptosis, showed high indication of the amount of apoptosis the liver tissues have undergone. (J. Wang et al., 2023). Another important process is autophagy, driven by the mammalian target of rapamycin. This again is another key process, removing any damaged organelles and proteins and hence antioxidant activity against aging. In contrast, inflammation is often associated with the aging and chronic disease process (Y. Zhao et al., 2022). Proinflammatory cytokines include tumor necrosis factor-alpha interleukin-6 (IL-6), nuclear factor kappa-light-chain-enhancer of activated B cells (NF-kappa B), among others, that are usually upregulated in aged tissue and further contribute to hepatic dysfunction (Stahl et al., 2018).

The current work aims to determine histological dissimilarities in liver tissue at the biochemical and molecular levels in prepubertal, young, and old rats. We would try to offer insights into the whole course of how aging is impacting the liver structure and function. This work will try to assess changes in liver tissue among different age groups to identify age-related structural changes. On the same point, the

determination of the expressions of the pro-apoptotic casp-3, autophagy-related mTOR, along with inflammation-related IL-6, and NF-kappa B, is crucial in the characterization of biological activities and biochemical pathways in the development of aging-related changes in the liver.

Specific aims of the study are to compare the architecture of liver tissue in prepubertal, young, and old rats to bring out specific structural changes that occur with aging; to quantify and analyze some biochemical markers in the liver tissues of the respective age groups, highlighting metabolic and enzymic changes; to quantify the expression of caspase-3 (cas-3) in the liver tissues across age groups to understand the process of apoptosis in the aging liver; and to explore the expression of mTOR in liver tissues to investigate autophagy in the aging liver, finally assessing pro-inflammatory cytokines IL-6, and NF- κ B in liver tissues to understand their contribution in inflammation.

CHAPTER II

Literature Review

2.1 Liver

The liver's primary role in digestion is the production of bile, a complex chemical required for the emulsification, hydrolysis, and absorption of lipids in the duodenum. The liver is an important organ that acts as an interface between the digestive system and the circulation. It is the organ that breaks down nutrients obtained in the small intestine before they are dispersed throughout the body. Approximately 75% of the blood that leaves the stomach, intestines, and spleen enters the liver through the portal vein. The hepatic artery allows the remaining 25% of blood to enter the liver, where it supplies oxygen to the organ (Mescher, 2019).

Hepatocytes, the main cells of the liver (Greek: hepar, liver), are among the cells in the body with the widest range of functions. Hepatocytes and other liver cells digest blood components and also have an exocrine purpose in the synthesis of bile components. They have several distinct functions in this regard. Production and endocrine release of the major plasma proteins, such as transferrin, apolipoproteins, albumins, and fibrinogen, into the bloodstream. amino acid conversion to glucose (gluconeogenesis); breakdown (detoxification) and conjugation of poisons consumed, such as several medications; Amino acid deamination causes the kidneys to eliminate urea from blood (Mescher, 2019).

2.2 Liver Physiology

Approximately 500 tasks are performed by it. In addition to producing proteins and biochemicals needed for growth and digestion, the liver also carries out detoxification processes. The primary cell constituent of it is the hepatocyte, which is used for a variety of purposes. Gluconeogenesis, glycogenolysis, and fat metabolism are other metabolic processes that are mediated by these cells. The body releases it back into the bloodstream as needed after it has been absorbed into the bloodstream and stored as glycogen in the liver. Lipoprotein synthesis, which produces lipids that

combine with proteins to carry lipids and cholesterol, is one of the other metabolic processes (Arias, 1988).

Another of the major functions of the liver includes detoxification Most of the comparatively harmless molecules that are produced when drugs, alcohol, and other toxins are broken down by the hepatocytes may be eliminated from the body. Ammonia is converted into excretable urea as an intermediate product of the metabolism of albumin and clotting proteins (Arias, 1988).

It produces bile that is stored in the gall bladder and released into the small intestine to help in lipid absorption and digestion. Iron, copper, and the previously listed vitamins A, D, E, K, and B12 are among the vitamins and minerals that are mostly stored in the liver. Blood is filtered by it (Arias, 1988).

2.3 Liver Development and Aging

The liver is among the vital organs in human beings. It begins to form early during embryonic development, and its development entails very complex processes that are regulated by numerous genetic and environmental factors. Some of its main functions include detoxification, protein synthesis, and production of chemicals required for digestion. Its origin lies in the foregut endoderm, and it undergoes a series of important morphological and functional changes (R. Zhao & Duncan, 2005).

One of the first processes in liver development is hepatic bud formation. This is initiated through crosstalk between the cardiac mesoderm and septum transversum mesenchyme, in which fibroblast growth factor and bone morphogenetic protein pathways are critical in inducing the endoderm to proliferate and differentiate into hypoblasts that is, the progenitor cells for hepatocytes and bile duct cells (R. Zhao & Duncan, 2005).

As the liver bud grows, hypoblasts begin to express liver-specific genes including those for vital functions like metabolism and detoxification. This gene expression is regulated by a network of transcription factors including HNF4 α and FoxA proteins, which ensure that hepatocytes develop properly and liver architecture is set. Meantime, coinciding with this development, the liver's vascular system begins its

development to form a complex network necessary for its all-important detoxifying function (Kinoshita & Miyajima, 2002).

At the advanced phases, the liver is still differentiating and maturing. Hepatocytes develop an ability to perform greater specialized functions of storage of glycogen, production of urea, and synthesis of plasma proteins. Its architecture develops an organization with the formation of lobules which act as functional units of the liver. In fact, such processes are wound up by signaling pathways that critically control not only the proliferation but also differentiation of liver cells, including the Wnt/ β -catenin pathway (Burke et al., 2018).

The histology of liver specifies hepatic lobule, portal lobule and liver acinus with the three metabolic zones. Zone 1 encircles the portal tracts and it is here that the oxygenated blood from hepatic arteries mixes in the sinusoids with blood from the portal vein. Zone 3: it is located around the central vein where the amount of oxygenation is much less; zone 2 lies between zone 1 and zone 3 (Morsiani et al., 2019).



Figure 1. Liver functions and structures (Morsiani et al., 2019).

The hepatic lobule is the working part of the liver and is designed in an exquisite architecture to allow for its many metabolic, detoxifying, and immunological functions. A schematic of the portal triad within the liver lobule is shown here opposite to the central vein to display the flow of blood from the periphery of the lobule to the center. This design permits the effective transfer of chemicals between blood and liver cells. The hepatic stellate cells (HSC) and endothelial cells (EC), involved in potential functions associated with liver fibrosis and vascular integrity, respectively serve as principal scaffolds for the hepatic cords projecting from the central vein; these cords are covered by hepatocytes and interspersed with sinusoidal capillaries (Peng et al., 2021).

An in-depth look at the hepatic lobule reveals the diversity of liver cell types, from specialized cells such as HSCs or endothelial cells to significant hepatocytes and choanocytes cell types that each play some role in the (Peng et al., 2021).



Figure 2. An overview of the liver lobule cholangiocytes or hepatocyte-derived organoids properties (Peng et al., 2021)

2.4 Histology of the Aging Liver

Histopathology of the aging liver shows various dramatic changes, which finally affect its functional status and its vulnerability to diseases. Microscopic and macroscopic changes connate with the process of aging are a reflection of the sum of the environmental influences and genetic effects on the liver structure and function (Verma et al., 2012).

Macroscopically, the aging liver often decreases in size and weight. It may be due to reduced blood inflow because of increased stiffness and decreased elasticity of the hepatic artery and portal vein. Subsequently, such vascular changes may lead to less perfusion, which importantly affects the nutrition in hepatocytes and oxygen, and this affects liver function (Mittal, 2023).

On a microscopic level, there are typical features that define an aging liver, including a variation between hepatocytes in diverse grades of morphological changes, increasing cell and nuclear size leading to a state called polyploidy, and the accumulation of lipofuscin, a cellular degradation product, in the form of pigment granules known as lipofuscin granules. Lipofuscin accumulation is considered a marker of cellular aging and oxidative stress and is commonly referred to as wearand-tear pigment. Also, senescent hepatocytes, in general, lose some of their regenerative capacity (W. Wang et al., 2024).

There is also disruption of the extracellular matrix together with development of fibrosis in the aging liver. This may impair blood flow and change hepatocyte function through hepatic architectural disturbance. Moreover, the healthy distribution and functioning of nonparenchymal cell populations, such as liver macrophages or Kupffer cells and stellate cells, are changed during the aging process (Delire et al., 2017) (Zhong et al., 2023).

For example, senescent Kupffer cells could impair pathogen and debris clearance, or activated stellate cells could cause fibrosis. Other changes that could be seen with age in the liver might be in the bile ducts due to alteration, like the ductular reaction and ductular reaction and decreased bile flow, which might result in cholestasis and the accumulation of toxic substances (Kundu et al., 2020).

In addition, aging results in an increased pro-inflammatory state and altered immune cell function, making the immune response in the liver with age affected and potentially prone to infections and diseases (Thomas et al., 2021).

The liver histology of prepubertal rats usually shows an intact kind of cellular architecture, with freedom from distortion for the hepatocytes and having adequate supply of the cytoplasm associated with prominent nuclei. The sinusoidal spaces are also clear and open, providing adequate and efficient circulation. In addition, the components of the extracellular matrix are quite minimal, which suggest a lack of fibrotic activity and are in good agreement with high regenerative potential at this young age (Hashish, 2016).

Moving on to young adult rats their liver architecture remains robust, but subtle signs of cellular aging might become more visible. The hepatocytes can be slightly different in size, and within the nuclei, the chromatin structure can start condensing. However, these livers are quite capable of regeneration with good cell turnover and minimum deposition of fibrosis. The vascular structure is unaltered in support of metabolic demand in the liver (De Castro et al., 2013).

In contrast, livers from old rats are typically more representative of both aging changes and those of diminished regenerative capacity. As noted, fibrotic tissue is often more notable in amount; collagen deposits become more phenomenal throughout the hepatic architecture. Hepatocyte irregularity is usually more pronounced and morphologic changes such as increased cellular atrophy or ballooning may be found. Moreover, the inflammatory response is increased as senescent cells accumulate to give way to a liver-based pro-inflammatory microenvironment. The sinusoid constriction might not just further worsen blood flow but also lead to even more functional decline (Huang et al., 2005).

Aging and liver disease old livers from animals and humans are more sensitive than young ones to injury by alcohol, drugs, and toxins. This, coupled with the increased incidence with which oxidative stress, metabolic disease, obesity, and cellular senescence exert their insults, such states then further engage pathways that drive liver pathology in the form of inflammation, steatosis, and fibrogenesis. All too often these states then engage in positive feedback loops, further driving symptoms of liver disease: In the subset of these patients, liver disease will advance towards chronic hepatitis, cirrhosis, and hepatocellular carcinoma also known as the end stage of liver disease, with transplant as the sole viable therapy. Transplant is the only viable therapy for cirrhosis, whereas it forms part of the viable therapies at the hepatocellular carcinoma stage, where it also forms part of the end stage of liver disease. The growing world population has received increased liver diseases, while with elderly patients, decreased survival post-transplantation would require further therapies to be brought on board to intervene and stop the onset of the symptoms of age-related liver disease (Stahl et al., 2018).



Figure 3. Both liver illness and aging (Stahl et al., 2018).

Advanced age in mice is associated with marked signs of liver degeneration, hepatic inflammation, and fibrosis. Degeneration in liver with aging also appears to be dependent on Toll-like receptor 4-mediated signaling through the increased levels of bacterial endotoxin and induction of LBP and other cascades in liver tissue. Indeed, in old age, LBP-/- mice seem to have diminished markers of senescence, thereby suggesting that bacterial endotoxin levels might have a critical effect in the aging-associated decline of liver (C. J. Jin et al., n.d.).



Figure 4. Degeneration of liver tissue linked to aging (C. J. Jin et al., n.d.).

2.4.1 Hepatocyte

Hepatocytes, which are responsible for most of the hepatic functions, represent about 80% of the cytoplasmic mass in the liver: metabolism, detoxification, and synthesis of proteins are some of the critical functions that place it as a very central player in maintaining homeostasis (Bhatia et al., 1996).

They metabolize fats, sugars, and proteins; detoxify a wide range of exogenous substances, including drugs and toxins; synthesize important blood plasma proteins, such as albumin and clotting factors; and produce bile, which is of utmost importance in the digestion and absorption of fats and excretion of waste products (Brosnan & Brosnan, 2009).

Remarkably, hepatocytes have an amazing ability to regenerate; they are known to divide rapidly for the purpose of repair and to restore the functionality of liver damage (Itoh & Miyajima, 2014).

More generally, with age, there are identifiable histological changes in rat models that have consequences for the functionality of the hepatocytes. Notable examples are an increase in binuclear cells and vacuolar inclusions, which may become quite pronounced under some dietary regimes or following exposure to ethanol. Further, the differences in the characteristics of the hepatocytes between the two genders blur with increasing age. Structurally, hepatic dimension decreases, wall thickness of the hepatic artery increases, while the hepatic blood flow and bile acid secretion decreases (Kucera & Cervinkova, 2014).

Hepatocytes in the liver hypertrophy. Polyploidy (indication of double-nucleated) cells also increase; in 20-year-olds, these cells comprise 6-15% of the hepatocytes, while they comprise 25-42% in individuals aged 80 years, accordingly, signifying cellular aging and stress. In addition, aging impairs hepatic gluconeogenesis, and with an accumulation of lipids, it onsets steatosis, a process further enhanced by a decline in autophagy activity (W. Wang et al., 2024).



Figure 5. Aging-assoc. primary alterations in the liver brought on by natural aging (W. Wang et al., 2024).

Therefore, this improvement of autophagy is taken to be a strategy for the restoration of these age-related hepatic changes and points toward complex relationships among aging, dietary behaviors, gender, and environmental factors in the liver histology (Xu et al., 2021).

Aging is usually associated with significant cellular-level changes in the liver, reducing its metabolic and regenerative potentials.

In addition, the young liver is well equipped to allow free exchange of solutes between blood and hepatocytes, as there are plenty of fenestrations in liver sinusoidal endothelial cells (LSECs) that permit the diffusion of lipoproteins, insulin, and carbohydrates into the space of Disse. C. A potent paracrine signaling system also resides within the cell, including the primary signaling molecules, i.e., vascular endothelial growth factor (VEGF) by the hepatocytes and nitric oxide (NO) and hepatocyte growth factor (HGF) by both LSECs and HSCs. (HSCs)(Hunt et al., 2019).

Every one of these cell types in the liver changes so much with senescence, so they impair the cellular balance. For example, hepatocytes become more polyploid with higher DNA damage due to the accumulation of lipofuscin, which is often used in the literature as a marker of 'bad' aging. At the same time, it leads to an obvious decline in mitochondrial oxidative capacity, increasing oxidative stress and levels of reactive oxygen species(ROS) (Hunt et al., 2019).

A series of changes in gene expression, proteins, and metabolites could be observed during liver aging. The oxidative homeostasis has been disrupted and developed oxidative stress. Successive steps representing liver aging consist in an increased number of polyploid, senescent, and apoptotic hepatocytes. LSC from aged liver showed evidence of having more lipid droplets and released less growth factors than their young liver counterparts. Among the substantial effects of aging is the defenestration of liver sinusoid endothelial cells, which thus disrupts the exchange of substances including insulin and growth factors. In the aged liver, more extracellular matrix is also deposited in the Disse space (Y. Zhao et al., 2022).



Figure 6. Diagram showing the alterations in the liver caused by aging (Y. Zhao et al., 2022).

On higher magnification, the histological images of a liver from a 6-week-old mouse show mostly normal hepatocellular architecture, with some binucleated polyploid hepatocytes. Note these particular cells with arrowheads, which are showing early development of maturity within a cell that will allow the process of regeneration and rapid capacity of cellular response (Matsumoto, 2022).

On the other hand, there is a clear increase in polyploid hepatocytes in liver from 69week-old mouse. The nuclei are particularly enlarged, marked with arrows in the images. This increased incidence of polyploidy among hepatocytes in older mice suggests that the general strategy of cellular hypertrophy may be altered, rather than hyperplasia; perhaps this happens as a compensatory mechanism to cope with the lower capability of cellular division in aging tissues. The presence of such larger nuclei would be an indication of changes in gene expression patterns which are likely to act on the metabolic and liver function of old animals (Matsumoto, 2022).



Figure 7. Mice's liver histology in young (A) and old (B) mice (Matsumoto, 2022).

Liver polyploidization is one of the more dramatic features of post-natal liver growth and reflects some of the remarkable adaptation and regenerative capacity of this organ. In this process, differentiating diploid hepatocyte will either divide to yield two diploid cells if cytokinesis is successful or it will fail cytokinesis and thus yield a tetraploid hepatocyte with two diploid nuclei. Subsequent cell cycles may lead to two mononucleated tetraploid cells or one binucleated cell with octoploid characteristics. This way, an adult liver contains a mixture of diploid, tetraploid, and octoploid hepatocytes (M. J. Wang et al., 2017).

It is a complicated process and a rigorously checked one that has a number of crucial molecular pathways. One of the most important is insulin signaling, as it impacts the metabolism of the hepatocyte and also DNA synthesis that are very important for cell division and polyploidization. Also, E2F transcription factors like E2F8 and E2F1 have vital roles in the regulation of the cell cycle and cytokinesis. It is these factors that help to establish whether a hepatocyte will be subjected to complete cytokinesis or polyploidy. Moreover, liver-specific miR-122 has been shown to be engaged in the dysregulation of such pathways controlled by p38, contributing much more to the failure of cytokinesis and polyploidization of hepatocytes (M. J. Wang et al., 2017).

In fact, the aged liver remains very plastic after transplantation, as it possesses a remarkable potential for regeneration despite advanced senescence. Much increased is the regeneration or the possibility of polyploid hepatocytes to re-enter the cell cycle after transplantation. Such reentry into the cell cycle allows these largely tetraploid or octoploid hepatocytes to expand clonally and produce a wide range of types of cells, such as mononucleated diploid and tetraploid HCCs and binucleated tetraploids through processes like tripolar or double mitosis (M. J. Wang et al., 2017).

Other evidence that supports this hypothesis is the major change in liver cellular composition, characterized by a reduction of the octoploid hepatocyte fraction and an increase in the diploid hepatocyte fraction. This essentially rejuvenates hepatic tissue or gives it a more youthful profile with respect to cellular make-up (M. J. Wang et al., 2017).



Figure 8. Ploidy Conveyor and Regenerated Senescent Polyploid Hepatocytes (M. J. Wang et al., 2017).

2.4.2 Stellate Cells

Hepatic stellate cells are the principal cells responsible for the regulation of homeostasis in liver tissue and its repair. They replenish their own tissue injury or respond to damage caused to other cells in the liver through interaction with the extracellular matrix (Kordes et al., 2021).

Hepatic stellate cells have always remained the primary focus in hepatic pathology and homeostasis in vivo and represent a cell type whose changed functionality with aging, dramatically shown by important differences in fibrogenesis between young and old rats (Kordes et al., 2021).

Stellate cells in young rats are in a quiescent state with a large pool of Vitamin A and control the ECM turnover, maintaining proper liver architecture. These are activated under conditions of acute liver damage and may lead to tissue repair and healing through the transient production of collagen and other components of the ECM (Tsuchida & Friedman, 2017) (Kordes et al., 2021).

In an older rat, though, there is the possibility of constant activation of hepatic stellate cells within the microenvironment of the liver, mediated through the level of chronic inflammation, oxidative stress, and cellular senescence associated with aging. Thereby, this leads to continued production of extracellular matrix proteins in general and collagen in particular, which are responsible for continuous deposition of fibrous tissue—the hallmark feature of fibrosis (Papatheodoridi et al., 2020) (Kordes et al., 2021)(Hunt et al., 2019)

Gene expression arrays have also revealed some insight into the functional decline that these cells exhibit over time. For instance, the expression of the senescenceassociated secretory phenotype in HSCs in relation to time is linked to a concomitant reduction in the expression of the structural integrity protein glial fibrillary acidic protein (GFAP)(Kordes et al., 2021).

Part of the genes whose expression is altered comprise those involved in cell migration; thus, aged livers exhibit increased expression of both CXCR4 and MMP13 and lower expression levels of integrins anchored in their niche (Kordes et al., 2021).

Except for these genes, the studies on aged stellate cells showed that extracellular matrix-related genes and potent growth factors, such as hepatocyte growth factor (HGF), are dramatically decreased in their expression. In this regard, the drop in gene expression is very meaningful, reflecting a loss in liver regenerative potential that was initially attributed to the potent secretory and fibro-genic activities of HSCs. This reduces with aging: blood volume entering the liver and a regression of the

sinusoidal fenestrae reduces the exposure stellate cells toward mechanical stimuli (Kordes et al., 2021).

In aged rat livers, the release of HGF by stellate cells, exposed to mechanical stimuli in an integrin- α 5/integrin- β 1 interaction-dependent manner, is strongly impaired. This would contribute directly to a decline in the regenerative capacity of the aged livers, thus pointing to important areas in which aging disrupts liver function(Kordes et al., 2021).



Figure 9. Stellate cell niche compromised with age (Kordes et al., 2021).

2.4.3 Autophagy and Liver Aging

Autophagy is a cellular degradation pathway that the cell employs in the removal of damaged organelles and proteins, and recycles them. Autophagy is bilevel maintenance that the liver maintains to remain in a healthy state as it grows older. The liver maintains cellular homeostasis and function by removing liver-detrimental faulty components that support body metabolism and detoxification (Profile, 2023).

Autophagy in young rats is active, and the basis for high functional activity and cellular resistance of the liver is effective. The main direction of the activity of liver cells in young rats, with regard to autophagic activity, is directed at the support of metabolic balance and lack of overload with damaged proteins and cell organelles, respectively (H. Wang et al., 2023).

Autophagic activity declines as animals age, and it has been demonstrated in rats. The decline is associated with the onset of the mild cellular dysfunctions because the liver starts showing signs of the accumulated oxidative stress and products of lipid peroxidation. The fall in autophagy not only reduces the capacity of detoxification by the liver but also impairs its metabolic functions. This intermediate stage may not be having overt pathology but sets up the stage for more significant changes (He et al., 2024).

It is noteworthy that the features of the aging liver, such as an advanced stage of fibrosis with an accumulation of steatosis and inflammation, were associated with the failure of hepatic autophagy in aged rats. In the aging liver, in addition to the failure of the autophagic response, there is the accumulation of damaged proteins and organelles, thus reinforcing the oxidative stress and inflammation as mechanisms of histological changes in the aging liver. At this stage, there are major functional and structural impairments in the liver, usually with more severe hepatic pathology than in the earlier stages (C. Zhao et al., 2023).

It also controls the catabolism of fats, especially the turnover of mitochondria, and thus is involved in the maintenance of lipid homeostasis. The loss of capacity in lipid metabolic activity and the ability to turn over mitochondria in the liver are mainly due to the reduced autophagic capacity with age. This will further increase the lipid droplet agitation in hepatocytes, hence intensifying the production of reactive oxygen species. Elevated levels of ROS also induce more malfunction in mitochondrial functions and lipid accumulation in liver cells, thus leading to hepatic steatosis (Xu et al., 2021).
The relationship between autophagy, aging, and liver steatosis



Figure 10. With age, autophagic activity decreases in the liver, which impacts the way lipids are metabolized (Xu et al., 2021).

Autophagy is set to be turning into a double-edged sword, having an imperative role to play for the development and amelioration of liver fibrosis. In addition, there are a few pro-fibro genic roles of autophagy, as it is responsible for the beginning of the fibrosis because of the supply of energy during the process of activation of the central hepatic stellate cells that are a part of the formation of fibrosis. Once activated, such cells produce an excessive matrix component giving rise to fibrosis. On the contrary, autophagy is known to be cytoprotective and increases the functioning and viability of liver cell types, including hepatocytes, endotheliocytes, and macrophages. Augmented functioning and viability of these cells help balance the process of fibrosis and maintain homeostasis in the liver (Xu et al., 2021).



Figure 11. Autophagy has a dual role in liver fibrosis (Xu et al., 2021).

2.4.4 Genetic Factors in Liver Aging

The common histopathological and typical functional liver changes with aging are increased fibrosis, fatty deposition, and decreased regeneration. These depend substantially on genetic factors, and variation in aging processes can make this difference in histology or function between different organisms from the same species—for example, rats (Kunizheva et al., 2022).

One of those key genetic pathways involved in the biology of liver aging is the regulation of oxidative stress and mitochondrial function. For example, genes from the Sirtuin family, especially SIRT1, have been shown to play important roles in modulating these processes. For instance, in rats, a decrease in liver SIRT1 with age correlates with an increase in oxidative damage and mitochondrial dysfunction. In fact, overexpression of SIRT1 in transgenic rat models not only increases the number of mitochondria but also reduces oxidative damage, consequently preventing age-related changes (Pande & Raisuddin, 2023).

The mTOR signaling pathway is another important genetic factor in liver aging, integral in cellular growth and metabolism. Therefore, pharmacological inhibition of mTOR, or its specific genetically modified form, exerts strong effects in life

extension and significantly delays pathological age manifestations in rat liver. This inhibition leads to a suppression of hepatocyte senescence, a reduction in fibrosis, and an improvement in the functionality of these cells. It is therefore suggestive that mTOR inhibition will lead to an improvement in lifespan through such a pathway that plays a main role in cellular processes of aging. There are quite a number of evidences in literature relating the mTOR regulation of protein synthesis and autophagic processes to areas that are critically associated with the liver maintenance that goes on during aging. This further goes to point that this regulation of cellular longevity takes place through such a pathway. And so mTOR has continued to be the epicenter around which much of the research on aging circles, providing insight regarding the ways cellular metabolism drives age-related changes in liver function (Walters & Cox, 2018)(Johnson et al., 2013)(Hassani et al., 2022).

Another related process that is involved in the maintenance of liver homeostasis and function at old age is autophagy. Autophagy is an intracellular degradation process, and most of the autophagy-related genes have differential expression profiles in the aging rat liver, such as ATG7 and BECN1 (Xu et al., 2020).

Functional genes ensure the clearance of damaged proteins and organelles—a critically important task when damage is accruing over time and from oxidative damage. This crosstalk between aging and autophagy is reflected in the modulation of functional genes for autophagy (Xu et al., 2020)(Tao et al., 2023).

Additionally, genetic polymorphisms also contribute to the process of decision making over the aging course of the liver. Genetic polymorphisms may, in fact, lead to differences not only in the extent but also in the rate of progression of the liver histological changes per se, indicating that genetic background affects liver aging. APOE regarding lipid metabolism and FOXO3, the transcription factor for resistance against oxidative stress, were associated with contrasting aging phenotypes across rat populations at these loci. These polymorphic variations interact in a complex way to underlie the genetics and/or environmental factors constituting the shaping of liver aging. The findings also indicate that the genetic diversity within rat populations is, hence, a valuable resource to study biology of the aging process, and its relevancy has been supported by the fact that polymorphic changes in aging processes first

observed in rats have, in several aspects, been similar to the ones in humans (Kunizheva et al., 2022)(Hong et al., 2021).

2.4.4.1 mTOR Signaling Pathway

The mTOR pathway provides a hub for signaling in the regulation of mammalian cell metabolism, growth, and survival. Additionally, the mTOR pathway couples the morphological and physiological adaptations that occur in the rat liver during the process of aging. Again, high mTOR activity is related not only to cell proliferation and protein synthesis but also to the cellular clearance of debris and senescent cells. Controlled mTOR supports what is termed the autophagic removal of those damaged cells to sustain sufficient liver function. In this context, the deregulation of mTOR strongly correlates with liver diseases, such as fibrosis or steatosis of the aging liver (Guo et al., 2019)(Fok et al., 2014).

Aging is associated with drastic changes in the histology of the liver, characterized by the rise of fibrosis and steatosis and the reduction in cellular capacity for regeneration. All these effects seem to be explained, at least in part, by the activation of the mTOR pathway with signals from nutrients, growth factors, and the cell about the status of cellular energy to regulate growth and maintenance programs that are indispensable for the liver to fulfill in the functions that it performs. At the heart of it, the processes these pathways regulate are of cellular turnover and metabolic adaptation; both are sensitive to environmental cues through mTOR as a regulatory process of direct impact to overall liver organization and functions that tend to deteriorate due to age. Aberrant regulation or hyperactivation of this pathway directly leads to a host of common age-associated liver pathologies, including abnormal fibrosis and fat accumulation (Sapp et al., 2014).

Because it is related to accelerated aging of the liver, there is early occurrence of age-related changes in the livers of rat models. Evidence adduced from the studies has made it widely acceptable that hyperactivity of the mTOR pathway through increased protein synthesis and cellular growth and proliferation has a beneficial effect during development and repair, but, when dysregulated as in aging, it may consequently contribute to the pathological changes. For example, in this study, the exaggerated mTOR signals will be on hepatic tissue and thus speed up conditions

like hepatic steatosis and hepatic fibrosis, conditions commonly associated with aged livers (Stallone et al., 2019).

Besides, growth factors and nutrition oppose the process of autophagy, stimulate an increase in protein synthesis through activation of mTOR, and further burden the cells with oxidative stress caused by malfunctions of organelles, or even by protein aggregation. All of this will be a trend of buildup in damages, reduction in function, and possibly induction of the fatigue status in such a way that less tissue will heal and more dysfunction will be maximized. Such aging-related disorders are ruefully encouraged by the manner in which mTOR is activated (Stallone et al., 2019).

This, in turn, is regulated at the level of many cellular processes by the signaling pathway of the mTORC1 kinase. mTORC1 serves actively in the promotion of protein translation and the enhancement of the turnover of stem cells, and an increase in cellular senescence. This implies that activated mTORC1 limits autophagy, an essential process that cleanses and rejuvenates the cell. It promotes the accumulation of cellular debris and dysfunctional organelles, which, in turn, facilitates cellular aging. Some of the significant regulators of the mTORC1 are FKBP38 (FK-506-binding protein), mLST8 (mammalian lethal with sec-13 protein 8), and PRAS40 (proline-rich Akt substrate of 40-kDa), which control the magnitude of activity of the pathway and the pathway's health effects of aging(Evangelisti et al., 2016).



Figure 12. Influence of the mTORC1-signaling pathway on cellular aging processes (Evangelisti et al., 2016).

2.4.4.2 Caspase-3

Caspase-3 mediates apoptosis, which is important in regulating tissue integrity and cellular turnover. The liver tissue thins and the overall potential of the organ to replenish and repair itself lessens as more active Caspase-3 is observed in the liver cells, as it increases the capacity for the occurrence of apoptosis. This other accumulation of enzymes would accelerate the breakdown of cellular constituents, further impinging upon the structural and functional decline witnessed in the aging liver. High Caspase-3 activity is mainly related to high fibrotic tissues, which can disrupt the architecture of the liver parenchyma and decrease the capacity for effective functioning (Hu et al., 2019)(Shang et al., 2018).

Caspase-3 belongs to the family of cysteine-aspartic acid-specific proteases that mediate apoptosis, a form of programmed cell death considered necessary to rid the body of deleterious, senescent, or damaged cells for instance, Caspase-3-controlled apoptosis in the liver is a basis for cellular homeostasis and prevents the accumulation of potentially harmful cells that promote liver disease. Unfortunately, during the aging process, apoptotic pathways, including those mediated by Caspase-3, may become dysregulated and lead either to the excessive death of cells or to insufficient clearance of damaged cells (Ouyang et al., 2021)(Shang et al., 2018).

Caspase-3 activity is entirely regulated in young animals so the enzyme does not disturb liver function and regeneration but maintains a delicate balance between cell proliferation and cell death. However, these regulations are pretty much lost in older rats. Research has shown an upregulation of the expression and activity of Caspase-3 during the aging process, which at the same time diminishes the regenerative ability of the liver due to apoptosis. This increase in apoptosis is a response to increased oxidative stress in aging liver tissue and cellular senescence of liver cells (Liu et al., 2020)(Hu et al., 2019).

These formed reactive oxygen species are responsible for initiating damage to lipids, proteins, DNA, and other biostructures. Inflammatory and fibrotic responses develop if the injured cells are not cleared from that site. The caspase-3 has been involved in two functions during this process. One is to help the clearance of cells undergoing irreversible damage due to oxidation. On the other hand, excessive or chronic

activation of Caspase-3 can further lead to the loss of hepatocytes, which eventually thins the liver tissue and decreases the number of active hepatocytes (Aladaileh et al., 2021)(Eid & El-Shitany, 2021).

The enzymatic activity of caspase-3 in the liver catalyzes various intracellular proteins that are crucial and may affect other cellular processes. Such proteolytic activity modifies cellular signaling pathways that control liver metabolism and energy homeostasis. For example, caspase-3 action cutting into constituents of the mitochondrial electron transfer chain would disturb the normal functioning of the mitochondria, which would further upregulate oxidative stress and cell death (Guha et al., 2006).

Furthermore, the increased fibrotic activity in the aging liver is in part due to actions of Caspase-3, resulting in hepatocyte death and proliferation of the stromal cells of the liver to replace lost tissue, which further results in fibrosis (Sakasai-Sakai et al., 2017).

When the histology of the aging rat livers is performed, generally, the Caspase-3 staining is elevated, representing high apoptosis. These results are accompanied by a host of aging-related hepatic abnormalities such as hepatocellular ballooning, lobular inflammation, and steatosis—all hallmarks of the increasingly common condition of nonalcoholic fatty liver disease in older adults (C. P. Li et al., 2014).

By early adulthood, the levels of Caspase-3 expression increase. The liver consequently attains adaptation to these higher metabolic demands and increased exposure to environmental toxins, given that enhanced apoptotic activity will clear damaged or dysfunctional cells more efficiently. Through the control of regeneration concerning the removal of these harmful cells, this control helps to maintain the most optimal liver function (Z. Zhang et al., 2013).

An increase in the level of caspase-3 exposure is highly significant in aged rats and is associated with high levels of apoptosis. This age-induced increase in apoptosis is related to depressed liver regenerative potential and the accumulation of specific age-induced histological changes, including fibrosis and steatosis(Fontana et al., 2013).

2.4.4.3 TNF: Tumor Necrosis Factor

The pro-inflammatory cytokine TNF- α plays a significant role in age-related vascular endothelial dysfunction. TNF- α production depends on the stimulation of AGE-RAGE within the vasculature and the induction of the transduction of NF- κ B signals. Upon increasing expression of TNF-alpha, it creates ROS, reducing the bioavailability of endogenous nitric oxide (Pomponi et al., 2010).

AGEs also accumulate in tissues through non-enzymatic glycation and oxidation of proteins and lipids. The multiligand receptor of the immunoglobulin superfamily in the human body is activated due to the accumulated AGEs, followed by a series of intracellular signaling, including induction of NF- κ B, representing the transcription factor for regulating the expression of various genes related to inflammation and immune responses. Activation of inflammation-related NF- κ B signaling enhances pro-inflammatory cytokines formation, TNF- α , in whose line-up is also detectable(Pomponi et al., 2010).

The increased level of TNF- α in the vasculature, aside from contributing to the production of ROS, also leads to a different type of endothelial dysfunction – impaired endothelium ability to control vascular tone and maintain homeostasis.(Pomponi et al., 2010).

The ROS are reactive molecules that affect a cell's proteins and lipids, including DNA. The generation of ROS in the vascular cell's microenvironment elicits oxidative stress that diminishes the synthesis activity of the enzyme responsible for NO synthesis in the endothelial cells. Nitric oxide in the endothelial cells is an essential ingredient required for vascular function. The enzyme that endows the capacity to generate NO is denoted as eNOS. NO generated in physiological quantities serves as a potent vasodilator and inhibits the aggregation of platelets and the adhesion of leukocytes, thereby providing for the vasculature's tone (Pomponi et al., 2010).

The increased production of ROS in the presence of high TNF- α levels also upregulates NO breakdown, which is less biologically available. This reduction in

biological available NO stimulates endothelial dysfunction, leading to vasodilation reduction, proportionately increased vascular rigidity, and the predisposition to thrombosis and inflammation (Pomponi et al., 2010).





The activation of nuclear factor kappa B (NF- κ B) is directly correlated with endothelial dysfunction (Pomponi et al., 2010).

During the normal aging process, proteins undergo progressive and irreversible modifications through nonenzymatic glycation and oxidation reactions, leading to the formation of advanced glycation end products (AGEs). These AGEs accumulate in tissues over time, including within the vascular system, and their presence is associated with various age-related pathologies (Pomponi et al., 2010).

The AGEs primarily act after binding to their specific receptor, RAGE, to produce an active intracellular signaling cascade. As a result, NF- κ B is activated, and there is concomitant transcription of several genes that encode the pro-inflammatory cytokines, adhesion molecules, and other mediators of inflammation. Chronic

activation of the NF- κ B signaling pathway leads to a sustained, maintained inflammatory state of the vascular endothelium (Pomponi et al., 2010).

2.4.4 IL-6: Interleukin-6

Interleukin-6 (IL-6) releases, especially in rats, and in a highly complex way, participate in the biology of aging liver histology. It is effectuated in some cellular and molecular processes that impact liver health during aging. IL-6 is pivotal in modulating the response of the liver to fibrosis, inflammation, regeneration, and metabolic activity in the matrix. IL-6 exerts broad actions towards the liver, from essential cellular health to the development of complicated diseases such as liver fibrosis and cirrhosis (Biazi et al., 2023).

One of the significant functions that IL-6 undertakes in the liver is to be involved in its inflammatory reaction. IL-6 levels rise if inflammation develops, and this is a commonality with liver diseases Because IL-6 is involved in chronic inflammation, which is often associated with aged livers, controlling this becomes increasingly necessary as the rats age increases. This is characterized by an inflammatory disease with low-grade continuous inflammation, leading to progressive liver damage. In this mechanism, IL-6 can act as a mediator for the inflammatory response and may stimulate hepatic stellate cells as a factor determining the pathogenesis of liver fibrosis (Seki & Schwabe, 2015).

Progressive liver regeneration is another fundamental process that is impaired with aging. It supports the observation that IL-6 is required for this function in the livers of young rats after damaging stimuli. Still, this regenerative response might be impaired in old rats due to dysregulation of IL-6, leading to poor recovery from hepatic damage. This change is especially detrimental since it diminishes the capacity of the liver to regenerate by the process of healing after illnesses or physical damage, leading to a slow decline in liver function (Naseem et al., 2018).

In addition, IL-6 is also involved in hepatic metabolism regulation. It is instrumental in lipid and glucose metabolism, which is essential for the general health of the liver Dysregulated IL-6 signaling in the aging setting can predispose to metabolic diseases, such as non-alcoholic fatty liver disease and steatosis, both common in older rats. The importance of cytokines in maintaining health during aging is shown by their participation of its in different metabolic pathways (Knudsen et al., 2016).

In addition, IL-6 is also directed towards the regulation of oxidative stress within the liver. Elevated circulating levels of IL-6 can further increase the generation of reactive oxygen species and, hence, oxidative damage; finally, this results in the oxidative degradation of the structural proteins, lipids as well and DNA. This oxidative destruction forms one of the significant causes of aging and, from there, can amplify other issues, such as increased apoptosis in liver tissues and cellular dysfunction (X. Jin et al., 2007).

Interactions of IL-6 with immune cells, including other cytokines, are, in large part, what dictates the immunological state of the hepatic milieu. Once more, these relationships may further dramatically enhance liver diseases like cancer and cirrhosis in elderly mice by invoking a more complex inflammatory response in the liver (Fontes-Cal et al., 2021).

More so, IL-6 affects liver apoptotic pathways. For instance, activation of some receptors, as well as downstream transcription factors such as the STAT3, with the raised levels of the cytokine in old rats, might lead to apoptosis (Kojima et al., 2013).

IL-6 plays a critical role in controlling liver responses toward acute, inflammatory stimuli of damage or infection in young rats. The liver needs an efficient inflammatory response for clearing infections and initiating repair processes, and this cytokine helps prepare the liver for that response. It encourages the migration of immune cells to the site of damage and instigates the production of acute-phase proteins by hepatocytes (Espat et al., 1996).

On the one hand, apparent is the ability of IL-6 expression and activity to create a paradox in aged rats: a chronic low-grade inflammation in older rats is often observable, and the levels of persistently high IL-6 are consistently associated with it. This situation does not bring similar positive effects in younger animals. On the contrary, it is involved in the manifestation of several chronic diseases of the liver,

such as hepatocellular carcinoma, steatosis, and fibrosis. IL-6 is also involved in stimulating hepatic stellate cells in aged rat livers, leading to the result of fibrosis (Gedik et al., 2005).

However, there are differences between young and aged rats in the metabolic effects of IL-6. In young rats, it takes part in regulating glucose and lipid metabolism during postprandially or reaction to acute stress, thus enhancing metabolic efficiency. In old rats, chronic signaling of IL-6 upsets metabolic balance and leads to the emergence of metabolic syndromes such as NAFLD and insulin resistance (Wallenius et al., 2002).

2.4.5 Metabolic Factors in Liver Aging

The liver undergoes drastic metabolic changes during aging, significantly affecting its regenerative capacity and functional potential. Among the derived factors, the most important involves a decrease in hepatic regenerative ability through decreasing hepatocyte proliferation and autophagy. Indeed, aged liver cells are more reactive to oxidative stress and mitochondrial dysfunction, which would additionally impede regenerative processes. This process, too, is another critical factor in the recycling of cellular components that decline with age and is one of the reasons for the accumulation of damages. However, intensifying autophagy through the mTOR-independent pathway might be beneficial to improve liver regeneration in old individuals (Xu et al., 2020).

The enzymatic systems of lipid metabolism in the aging liver also suffer from a variety of alterations, predisposing the liver to the development of hepatic steatosis and non-alcoholic fatty liver disease Insulin resistance, in combination with changes in lipid signaling pathways in aging, has the effect of worsening hepatic fat accumulation. This is further aggravated by decreased activity of enzymes within lipid metabolism, causing further disruption of lipid homeostasis. In turn, these metabolic changes not only have relevance in influencing liver function but have a systemic influence on health in a way that influences overall metabolic health in old individuals. This may be pretty relevant in twin cities, with the growing elderly population in most high-income countries (Stahl et al., 2018) (Frontiers) (SpringerOpen)(Pu & Zhou, 2022)(P. Li et al., 2021).

Another very crucial feature of aging livers is the alteration in glucose metabolism. With advancing age, glucose homeostasis is significantly lowered in the liver because of reduced cellular insulin sensitivity and the sensitivity to glucose uptake by the liver. In this way, hyperglycemia is developed and thereby induces the risk for type 2 diabetes. Age is also linked with a change in hepatic expression for essential glucose-homeostasis-regulating genes and proteins, such as those responsible for gluconeogenesis and glycogenolysis. These changes underscore the intricate cross-talk between age and metabolic processes in the liver (Pibiri, 2018).

The complex interaction between environmental and behavioral risk factors may critically modify metabolic processes, manifesting as accelerated cellular and molecular aging. In the ecological arm, one does not only consider drugs but also obesity, pollution, a low intake of plant-based ingredients, processed meats, alcohol intake, smoking, physical inactivity, and sleep apnea, all together influencing metabolic health (K. Zhang et al., 2023).

Exogenous toxins, such as drugs and pollutants, cause oxidative stress, inflammation, and derangement of normal metabolic functions. At the same time, obesity acts as an essential factor that potentiates insulin resistance and dyslipidemia, which are precursors to diabetes and cardiovascular conditions. Consumption of processed meats and other trans fats further compounds the already worsened lipid profiles and insulin sensitivity, multiplying metabolic strain (K. Zhang et al., 2023).

Behavioral factors, especially those of diet and lifestyle, play a very critical role in modulating metabolic health. The presence of low plant-based ingredients in the diet excludes important antioxidants and fibers important for the maintenance of metabolic homeostasis. Alcohol intake and smoking are potent mediators of inflammation from induction and oxidative stress, respectively, and are critical factors in the development of hepatic steatosis and cardiovascular diseases. All these problems are further compounded with physical inactivity, causing impairment in glucose uptake and lipid metabolism, thus leading to diabetes and fatty liver diseases (K. Zhang et al., 2023).



Figure 14. Linkage of the metabolic disorders and aging (K. Zhang et al., 2023).

2.4.5.1 Cholesterol in Aging Liver

The aging process is thus characterized within the liver by significant changes in cholesterol metabolism, which are reflected in the disposition of metabolic pathways as a unit. Several studies have reported that under the state of an elevated rate of cholesterol synthesis and reduced elimination, aging is associated with cholesterol homeostasis. The reduced expression of LDL receptors significantly decreases hepatic elimination of circulating LDL cholesterol and, hence, high blood cholesterol levels in the aging liver. Bile acid synthesis and secretion are among the most critical processes towards cholesterol excretion, and modifications in them further impair cholesterol homeostasis. These changes are often exacerbated by diets high in cholesterol and saturated fats, common in older people. Cholesterol aggravates these reactions (Jia, 2023)(Saher, 2023).

Another critical pathway in the metabolism of cholesterol involves the conversion of cholesterol to bile acids by the liver, a function that is impaired with aging. When little bile acid is formed, it is less effective in the emulsification and absorption of fats, which leads to hepatic cholesterol overload and hence impairs the pathogenesis of diseases like steatohepatitis and non-alcoholic fatty liver disease (NAFLD). Such hepatic fat accumulation cholesterol metabolism association is also significant, showing the more general metabolic disturbance and dysregulation of the aging liver (Eilam et al., 2022)(Kakiyama et al., 2023).

Systemic factors impact the aging liver's metabolism of cholesterol in addition to hepatic alterations. Lipid metabolism is impacted by hormonal changes, especially the reduction in sex hormones like estrogen, which makes controlling cholesterol even more difficult. Estrogen's reduction with aging exacerbates hypercholesterolemia because it is known to upregulate LDL receptors and enhance cholesterol clearance. Besides the age related oxidative damage and inflammation, these hormonal effects add to the difficulty of controlling cholesterol levels in the elderly (Jia, 2023)

Cholesterol synthesis, absorption, and excretion are well regulated in growing livers and maintain the cholesterol balance. High levels of expression of LDL receptors ensure the effective removal of circulating LDL cholesterol in the young liver. Further, the ability to convert cholesterol more effectively into bile acids can ensure regular cholesterol excretion without accumulating in the liver and thus avoid potential health problems (Simon et al., 2023).

In contrast, this is dramatically different from cholesterol metabolism in the aged liver. With age, expression of LDL receptors is low; their down-regulation lowers the amount of LDL removed from the circulation, increasing the risk of hypercholesterolemia. The accretion of cholesterol is further aggravated with weakened synthesis and secretion of bile acids in aging livers. This is further worsened by the fact that these changes are usually paralleled by elevated production of cholesterol. As such, the aged liver is highly susceptible to diseases like steatohepatitis and NAFLD that underline metabolic imbalance associated with aging (Kakiyama et al., 2023)(Simon et al., 2023)(Saher, 2023).



Figure 15. Disturbances of triglyceride and cholesterol metabolism and effects on blood vessels (hubpages.com/ 24 Jan. 2015).

2.4.5.2 Triglycerides in Aging Liver

Triglyceride metabolism alters significantly with ageing liver, impacting both liver function and overall metabolic health. Hepatic triglyceride buildup is linked to aging and has a role in the development of diseases like non-alcoholic fatty liver disease (NAFLD). Changes in the ratio of lipid production to clearance are the main cause of this buildup. There is a downregulation of fatty acid oxidation and an increase of lipogenic pathways in aging livers. These modifications cause triglyceride production to increase and breakdown to decrease, which encourages hepatocytes to store fat (Nunes et al., 2022)(Faquih et al., 2023).

Moreover, triglyceride buildup in the liver is made worse by insulin resistance, which frequently occurs with aging. Insulin resistance increases the amount of free fatty acids that enter the liver by impairing the liver's capacity to regulate lipolysis in adipose tissue. Hepatic steatosis is exacerbated when these free fatty acids are esterified to form triglycerides. Additionally, normal lipid homeostasis is disrupted by insulin resistance because it alters the expression of genes involved in lipid metabolism, particularly those that control triglyceride synthesis and export (H. Li et al., 2023)(Uehara et al., 2023).

Another factor that affects the metabolism of triglycerides in the aging liver is the onset of mitochondrial dysfunction. Reduced mitochondrial activity from aging brings about oxidative stress and lowers the oxidation of fatty acids. The accumulation of triglycerides in liver cells leads to reduced fatty acid oxidation as well, which eventually leads to the build-up of triglycerides. In addition, oxidative stress is injurious to inflammation and liver injury; therefore, it promotes the accumulation of triglycerides, thereby enhancing the development of liver diseases such as NAFLD and steatohepatitis (D. Wang et al., 2023).

Young livers can balance their function for the amount of triglyceride through the oxidation of balanced fatty acid and lipogenesis. Upregulation of genes to break down triglycerides is very high in young livers, which enables the effective removal of triglycerides. Younger livers have better insulin sensitivity so that the liver can maintain the right amount of lipid homeostasis by restricting the excess input of free fatty acids. Younger livers also show vigorous mitochondrial functioning, where the chances of proper fatty acid oxidation are high, along with less oxidative stress (Lee et al., 2023).

In reality, more triglycerides are synthesized in aged livers, whereas oxidation of fatty acids is diminished, which leads to lipid accumulation. Insulin resistance in older people only complicates these changes, since it increases the inflow of free fatty acids and does not permit the lipid-regulation pathways to dispose of all these excessive circulating lipids. The mitochondrial dysfunction associated with aging livers may further trigger the metabolic changes in the oxidation of fatty acids, resulting in increased inflammation and oxidative stress (Q. Li et al., 2022)(H. Li et al., 2023).

2.5 Biochemical liver

The main organ involved in the metabolism of fat, protein, and carbohydrates is the liver. During the metabolism of carbohydrates, the liver controls blood sugar levels through the processes of gluconeogenesis and glycogenolysis. During fasting, glucose is produced from glycogen through a process known as glycogenolysis. On

the other hand, prolonged fasting and high exercise trigger gluconeogenesis, or the synthesis of glucose from non-carbohydrate sources (Boyer et.al., 2012).

The synthesis of plasma proteins, including the most crucial ones, albumin and clotting factors, which guarantee the preservation of blood coagulation and oncotic pressure, is a part of protein metabolism in the liver. Ammonia is created when amino acids are further demined, and this is a highly important part of hepatic activity linked to protein metabolism (Boyer et.al., 2012).

As part of lipid metabolism, the liver produces and breaks down fatty acids and triglycerides. Moreover, it is the main location of cholesterol production, which is subsequently transformed into bile acids (Boyer et.al., 2012).

Liver enzymes are essential to these metabolic processes in their entirety. Two important enzymes that play a role in amino acid metabolism are aspartate aminotransferase and alanine aminotransferase. Elevations of these enzymes in blood may occur when liver impairment is present. Any liver ailment or bile duct blockage may also result in an increase in gamma-glutamyl transferase. An enzyme involved in the bile ducts' operation; alkaline phosphatase is elevated in cholestasis patients (Boyer et.al., 2012).

Chapter III

Methods and Materials

3.1. Overview

In this natural aging paradigm, rats who are 16 months of age or older are referred to as elderly. In addition, 4-weeks rat are similar to the human age of 2 and 3 years. Furthermore, 10-weeks age rat is equivalent to the human age between 15 and 20 years.

In this research, 18 male different age Albino Wistar rats in total with an average weight of 235-740 grams were provided from the Near East University Experimental Animals Research Center (DEHAM) (Approved by the Ethics Committee No: 2024/175). All rats will be kept in conventional cages at DEHAM, with no limits on water or feed, and the same environmental and nutritional parameters (22 ± 10 C). Regarding the age, rats were divided into three groups, each with six rats, at the start of the experiment. The groups were as follows:

- Prepuberty age Group (n=6): this group consisted of rats aged between four weeks and less than ten weeks starting from 14th day of February 2024.
- Young age Group (n=6): this group consisted of rats aged of ten weeks as January 2024.
- Adult age Group (n=6): this group consisted of rat aged of 18months starting from July 2022.

The body weight of animals was recorded at the beginning and end of the experiment. At the end of their experiment, all the rats were anesthetized with ketamine/xylazine and operated on. Their liver was quickly dissected and fixed in 10% formaldehyde solution for histological preparations. Dehydrated tissues in certain graded alcohols were cleared and embedded in paraffin. Thin sections (4-5 µm) were prepared using the paraffin blocks and stained with Hematoxylin-Eosin (HE), Masson's Trichrome, and for microscopic examination. Blood samples were collected in clot activator tubes and also taken for analysis to a biochemistry laboratory. Liver samples were also collected in Eppendorf tubes for further examination in a genetic lab using PCR. Finally, the results achieved were analyzed using Graphpad.

3.2. Hematoxylin and Eosin staining.

- 1. The liver tissue was kept in an etuv oven machine at 60°C for 12 hours.
- After the oven, the liver tissue was placed in xylene and kept there for 10-15 minutes.
- The liver tissue was then kept in xylene at room temperature for an additional minute.
- After completing xylene process, the liver tissue was placed in 100% alcohol for 1 minutes.
- Immediately after 100% alcohol, the liver tissue was placed in 80% alcohol for 1minute, then 70% alcohol for 1 minute.
- 6. The liver tissue was immediately washed in distilled water for 1 minute following alcohol treatment.
- 7. After removing alcohol from the tissue, we placed in hematoxylin for 4 minutes.
- 8. After hematoxylin, the tissue was washed twice and then placed in distilled water for 10 minutes.
- 9. The tissue was placed in Eosin stain for 1 minutes and immediately washed.
- 10. The washed tissue was then and we put in again in alcohol, 80%, 90% and 100% for 1 minutes each.
- 11. After drying, the tissue was cleared in xylene at room temperature and mounted with Entellan with coverslip.

3.3. Masson Trichrome (BIO-OPTICA 04-010802- MILAN/ITALY) Staining Method:

- 1. The tissues were kept in hot xylene for 1 minute.
- 2. Then, the tissues were kept in xylene at room temperature for 1 minute.
- After completing the xylene process, the tissues were placed in 100% alcohol for 1 minute.
- 4. The tissues were kept in 80% alcohol for 1 minute.

5. While in alcohol, 30 drops of Hematoxylin A and 30 drops of Hematoxylin B were mixed.

6. The preparations removed from the alcohol were placed on the staining containers.

7. The prepared Hematoxylin A and Hematoxylin B mixture was dripped onto the preparations. They were left for 10 minutes and then washed with distilled water.

8. The preparations were left to dry for 20 minutes.

9. After dripping 1% Picric acid onto the tissues, they were left for 10 minutes.

10. Then the tissues were immediately washed with distilled water for 1 minute.

11. After removing the tissues from the distilled water, Fuchsin was dripped and left for 4 minutes.

12. Phosphomolybdic Acid was dripped onto the tissues and left for 10 minutes.

13. Immediately after Phosphomolybdic Acid, the tissues were washed with distilled water for 1 minute.

14. After washing, Masson Aniline was dripped onto the tissues and left for 5 minutes.

15. Then the tissues were washed with distilled water for 1 minute, dried, cleared in xylene, and mounted with Entellan.

3.4 periodic acid-Schiff (PAS) staining method for histological section.

- 1. The liver tissue was kept in an etuv oven machine at 60°C for 12 hours.
- After the oven, the liver tissue was placed in xylene and kept there for 10-15 minutes.
- 3. Bring section to distilled water.
- 4. Put on the section 10 drops of reagent A: leave to act 10 minutes.
- 5. Wash in distilled water.
- 6. Put on the section 10 drops of reagent B: leave to act 20 minutes.
- 7. Wash in distilled water.
- 8. Put on the section 10 drops of reagent C: leave to act 2 minutes.

- Drain the slides without washing add 10 drops of reagent D: leave to act 2 minutes. Rinse in distilled water.
- 10. Put on the section 10 drops of reagent E and wait 3 minutes.
- 11. Wash in running tap water for 5 minutes
- 12. Dehydrate through ascending alcohols. Clear in xylene and mount.

3.5. RNA ISOLATION

- Tissues: Homogenize tissue samples in 1 ml of TRIZOL reagent per 50 to 100 mg of tissue.
- Add 500 ml of TRIZOL and 100 ml chloroform Reagent. Cap sample tubes securely.
- 3. Vortex samples vigorously for 15 seconds and incubate them at room temperature for 2 to 3 minutes.
- 4. Centrifuge the samples at no more than 14,000 x g for 15 minutes at 2 to 8°C.
- 5. Following centrifugation, the mixture separates into lower red, phenolchloroform phase, an interphase, and a colorless upper aqueous phase.
- 6. RNA remains exclusively in the aqueous phase.
- Transfer upper aqueous phase carefully without disturbing the interphase into a fresh tube.
- Precipitate the RNA from the aqueous phase by mixing with isopropyl alcohol. Use 250 µl of isopropyl alcohol per 1 ml of TRIZOL Reagent used for the initial homogenization.
- 9. Incubate samples at 15 to 30°C for 10 minutes.
- 10. Centrifuge at no more than 10,000 x g for 10 minutes at 2 to 4°C.
- 11. The RNA precipitate, often invisible before centrifugation, forms a gel-like pellet on the side and bottom of the tube.
- 12. Remove the supernatant completely.
- Wash the RNA pellet once with 75% ethanol, adding at least 500 μl of 75% ethanol per 1 ml of TRIZOL Reagent used for the initial homogenization.
- 14. Mix the samples by vortex and centrifuge at no more than 7,500 x g for 5 minutes at 2 to 8°C.
- 15. Repeat the above washing procedure once. Remove all leftover ethanol.

- 16. Air-dry or vacuum dry RNA pellet for 5-10 minutes. Do not dry the RNA pellet by centrifuge under vacuum.
- 17. Add 25 μl μl DNase RNase-free water to elute RNA.

3.6. RNA converts cDNA

Sample preparation

In all, 19 samples were prepared, including one extra to cover possible residue or wastage during micro pipetting. The following reagents and their quantities were used for each sample:

- 1. Buffer: 4 μ l of buffer for one sample, totaling 76 μ l for all 19.
- 2. dNTP (Deoxynucleotide Triphosphates): 1 µl per sample.
- 3. Supplied with Dt Primer: 1 μ l for all samples, a total of 19 μ l for 19 samples.
- 4. RT (Reverse Transcriptase) Enzyme: 1 µl per sample, total for 19 µl.
- 5. Distilled Water (D H₂O): 3 μ l per sample, for a total of 57 μ l.
- 6. RNA Addition
- To each reaction of the prepared samples, 10 μl of RNA was added, giving a final volume of 20 μl for the cDNA synthesis.
- 8. Shake it gently, mix the reaction, and use the centrifuge shaker.
- 9. Perform the cDNA synthesis by incubation for 15 min at 50-55°C.
- 10. Stop the reaction by heating to 85 °C, incubating for 5 minutes, and storing at -20 °C.

Procedure.

- Reagent Mixing: The measured volume of buffer, dNTP, Dt primer, RT enzyme, and distilled water was mixed for 19 sample tubes.
- RNA Addition: $10 \ \mu l$ of RNA was added to each tube.
- cDNA Synthesis: The mixture was then incubated for cDNA synthesis from RNA.
- Oligo dT: This is used for RNA isolated from eukaryotes because of their poly-A tails.
- Random hexamer: used for RNA isolated from prokaryotes since they do not have poly-A tails.

3.7. protocol for a quantitative PCR reaction using a SYBR Green master mix.

Component	Volume for 1X (µL)	Volume for 18X (µL)
SYBR Green master mix	5	90
(SYBR)		
Forward Primer (F)	0.5	9
Reverse Primer (R)	0.5	9
Distilled Water (dH ₂ O)	1	18
Total (without cDNA	7	126

Separate Components (1X and 18X)

Master mix preparation steps

Step	Description	
Prepare Master Mix	Combine SYBR, Forward Primer, Reverse Primer, and	
	dH ₂ O. Total volume for 18 reactions: 126 μL.	
Aliquot Master Mix	Distribute 7 μ L of the master mix into each of the 18	
	qPCR reaction tubes.	
Add cDNA	Add 3 μ L of cDNA to each reaction tube.	

cDNA Dilution Ratio	Volume (µL)
cDNA	54
Distilled Water (dH ₂ O)	216
Total	270

c-DNA Dilution for 18 Reactions

Calculation for Dilution

- For 1 reaction
 - $\circ \quad 1 \; \mu L \; cDNA + 4 \; \mu L \; dH_2O$
- For 18 reactions
 - \circ 3µL×18=54µL of cDNA
 - \circ 54µL×4=216µL of distilled water

Final Volume per Reaction.

Component	Volume per Reaction (µL)
Master Mix	7
cDNA	3
Total	10

The next protocol integrates all the steps in detail for preparation of qPCR reactions, cDNA dilutions, and the PCR program, followed by another 120-min waiting at 4°C within the PCR machine.

3.8. Biochemical method:

The enzyme activities of AST (Aspartate aminotransferase), ALT (Alanine aminotransferase) and ALP (Alkaline phosphatase), as well as the levels of cholesterol and triglycerides, were measured using enzymatic methods on the Abbot architect c400 system (Abbot Laboratories, IL, USA).

CHAPTER IV

Results and Discussion

4.1 Statistical analysis.

The data resulting from the subjects' body weights before and after the experiment, as well as their testicular weights, were statistically evaluated using the GraphPad Prism 8.3.1 program. Data were compared using the GraphPad Prism 8.3.1 program and Two-way ANOVA. A significance threshold of $p \le 0.05$ was reached, and a standard error of \pm was allowed. Table 4 presents a comparison of the groups' mean \pm SD and p values.

Types of rats	Number	Body weight (Mean \pm SD)	Liver weight (Mean ±
			SD)
4 weeks group	6	285 ± 27.96	3.693 ± 0.5747
10 weeks group	6	332±27.30	3.785 ± 0.7838
18 months	6	631 ± 78.31	3.594 ± 6.6655
group			

Table 4.1. Comparison of body and liver weights of different age groups

The table gives the body and liver weights of rats at four weeks, ten weeks, and eighteen months; this study involves six rats in each group compared on characteristic traits. Weights have been presented as means along with SDs standard deviations; statistically, research proves that there is a significant change with age in body weight under development where this considerable difference can be viewed by

the very high significance level that was 4 weeks group p<0.0001, 10 weeks 0.0292-, and 18-months P<0.0001 between different ages for body weight. The probability that observed differences are due to chance is expressed by "p," the symbol for a p-value. A p-value less than 0.05 is generally considered significant; values below 0.0001 show good evidence against the null hypothesis.



Figure 4.1.1. body weight development in rats across different age groups.



liverweights as percentage of total body weight in rats

Figure 4.1.2. liver weight as percentage of total body weight across different age groups of rats.

Types	Number	CHOLESTROL	TRIGLYCERIDES	AST	ALT	ALP
Of rat		$(Mean \pm SD)$	$(Mean \pm SD)$	(Mean	(Mean	(Mean
groups				± SD)	± SD)	± SD)
4 week	6	59.17±7.731	77.83±13.15	95.67	51.83	204.7±
group				±11.4	±5.56	32.20
				1	5	
10 week	6	70.17±7.653	68.17±45.80	111.8	51.17	283.5±
group				±21.9	±23.3	42.93
				2	0	
18	6	113.3±15.36	121±45	136.5	85±33	410.2±
months				±28.8	.16	90.15
group				9		

4.2: Biochemistry analysis

Table 4.2. comparison of lipid and liver enzyme levels across different age groups of rats.

This table presents the measurement results of rat biochemical parameters in three age groups. The results are represented as mean values \pm SD. The numerical values that denote the degree of evidence opposing the null hypothesis are: cholesterol, p = <0.0001; triglycerides, p = <0.0001; AST, p = <0.0001; ALT, p = <0.0001; ALP, p = <0.0001. this would be a statistically significant difference, probably showing actual trends with age in such parameters.



comparing cholestrol level different age groups

Figure 4.2.1. Biochemical profile of comparing cholesterol level different age group.

comparing Triglycerides level different age groups



Figure 4.2.2. Biochemical profile of comparing triglycerides level different age group.



comparing AST level different age groups

Figure 4.2.3. Biochemical profile of comparing AST level different age group.

comparing ALT level different age groups



Figure 4.2.4. Biochemical profile of comparing ALT level different age group.



comparing ALP level different age groups

Figure 4.2.5. Biochemical profile of comparing ALP level different age group.

4.3 Double nucleated hepatocytes in rats.

(Binuclear hepatocytes were counted in 10 different places using an x40 objective magnification in the tissue section of each individual.)

Types of rat's groups (n=6)	Mean ± SD
4-week group	1.983±1.112
10-week group	4.967±2.178
18 months group	8.433±3.734

Table 4.3. Age-related changes in double nucleated hepatocytes

This table summarizes the increase in double nucleated hepatocytes among rats aged 4 weeks, 10 weeks, and 18 months examined across 10 areas. Data are expressed as mean \pm SD. The symbol "P" stands for p-value, a statistical measure customarily used to determine the significance of results obtained from a hypothesis test. A p-value <0.0001, reported here, means a statistically significant increase in the frequency of double nucleated hepatocytes with age, showing prominent changes in liver cell morphology over time.



double nucleated hepatocytes

Figure 4.3.1. Age-related increase in double nucleated hepatocytes in rat liver tissues.

4.4: Histological scoring.

(Scoring was done on the sections of the subjects in each group with an objective magnification of x 40. Five areas in each section were scanned for enlargement of Sinusoidal Dilation Congestion, Mononuclear cells, Vacuolization Lipid Increase, fibrosis and bile duct proliferation).

types of	Sinusoidal	Mononu	Vacuolization	Fibrosis	Bile
rat group	Dilation	clear	Lipid Increase		Duct
(n=6)	Congestio	cells	(Mean \pm SD)		Proliferation
	n	(Mean ±			(Mean \pm SD)
	(Mean ±	SD)			
	SD)				
4 week	0.2000±	0.06667	0.000 ± 0.000	0.000±	0.000 ± 0.000
group	0.406	±0.2537		0.000	
10 week	0.5667±0.	0.4667±	0.2000±0.484	0.0333	0.1000±0.30
group	5683	0.5713	2	3±0.18	51
				26	
18 months	0.9667±0.	0.4667±	0.7667±0.626	0.4000	0.5000±0.57
group	7184	0.5713	1	±0.498	24
				3	

Table 4.4.1. Quantitative histological evaluation across different age groups of rats.

This table shows the histology scores for the liver parameters with the mean values and SD for each age group of rats. The "p-value" is an index of the statistically significant changes between these groups of rats; p < 0.0001 indicates highly substantial changes, thus confirming that there are age-related structural alterations in liver histology.

comparing Sinusoidal Dilation Congestion different age groups



Figure 4.4.1. comparing Sinusoidal Dilation Congestion across different age group.

comparing Mononuclear cells different age groups



Figure 4.4.2. comparing Mononuclear cells across different age group.

comparing Vacuolization Lipid Increase different age groups



Figure 4.4.3 comparing Vacuolization Lipid Increase across different age group.

comparing fibrosis different age groups



Figure 4.4.4. comparing fibrosis across different age groups.



Figure 4.4.5. comparing bile duct proliferation across different age groups.

4.5. Gene expression analysis.

Quantitative PCR is an invaluable investigative tool in molecular biology for quantifying gene expression, which is very important for the understanding of developmental biology, mechanisms of disease, and genetic regulation. This study extends the usual analysis by investigating changes in the expression of some essential genes Interleukin-6(il-6), Mammalian Target of Rapamycin (MTOR), Caspase 3, and Nuclear Factor Kappa B(NFKB) across three rat age groups: prepuberty (4-week-old rats) young (10-week-old rats), and aged (18-month-old rats). The differences in expressing IL-6, MTOR, CASP3, and NFKB with regarding the Mean, Standard deviation and multiple comparisons test (P-value Significantly different) has been found out.
4.5.1 IL-6

Types of	Mean	Std. Deviation	multiple comparisons test (P-
rat's groups			value Significantly different).
(n=6)			
4 weeks	1.354	0.2432	4-week group vs. 10-week group.
			YES
			0.0230
10 weeks	3.912	0.2857	10-week group vs. 18 months
			group.
			NO
			0.1414
18 months	5.155	0.6993	4-week group vs. 18 months group
			YES
			0.0075

Table 4.5.1.1. IL-6 levels in rats at different ages with statistical comparisons.



il-6 diffirent age group

Figure 4.5.1. IL-6 levels across different Age groups in rats.

4.5.2. MTOR

Types of	Mean	Std. Deviation	multiple comparisons test (P-
rat's groups			value Significantly
(n=6)			different).
4 weeks	1.346	0.04525	4 weeks group vs. 10 weeks
			group.
			No
			0.0595
10 weeks	3.830	0.9758	10 weeks group vs. 18 months
			group.
			YES
			0.0366
18 months	6.823	0.5091	4 weeks group vs. 18 months
			group.
			YES
			0.0067

Table 4.5.2.1. M-TOR levels in rats at different ages with statistical comparisons.



M-tor diffirent age group

Figure 4.5.2. M-TOR levels across different Age groups in rats.

4.5.3: Caspase 3

Types of	Mean	Std. Deviation	multiple comparisons test (P-
rat's			value Significantly
groups			different).
(n=6)			
4 weeks	1.054	0.04172	4 weeks group vs. 10 weeks group. YES <0.0001
10 weeks	5.523	0.1541	10 weeks group vs. 18 months group. YES 0.0003
18 months	8.414	0.1273	4 weeks group vs. 18 months group. YES <0.0001

Table 4.5.3.1 Caspase 3 levels in rats at different ages with statistical comparisons.



caspase 3 diffirent age group

Figure 4.5.3. Caspase 3 levels across different Age groups in rats.

4.5.4: NFKB GENE

Types of	Mean	Std. Deviation	multiple comparisons test (P-value
rat's			Significantly different).
groups			
(n=6)			
4 weeks	1.187	0.2680	4 weeks group vs. 10 weeks group. Yes 0.0267
10 weeks	8.318	2.256	10 weeks group vs. 18 months group No 0.8679
18 months	9.019	0.5438	4 weeks group vs. 18 months group Yes 0.0206

Table 4.5.4.1. NFKB levels in rats at different ages with statistical comparisons.

NFKB diffirent age group



Figure 4.5.4. NFKB levels across different Age groups in rats.

4.6: Light Microscopic Evaluation

Light microscopic evaluation in tissues was made using x10 and x40 objective magnification.



Figure 4.6.1. The liver tissue of a 4-week-old rat shows hepatocytes (h), sinusoids (s), binucleated hepatocytes (blue arrow), and Kupffer cells (green arrow) in the portal area and adjacent locations. Hepatica branch (yellow arrow), bile duct (sk), and vena porta branch (vp) x40 Hematoxylin and Eosin stain



Figure 4.6.2. Hematoxylin and eosin staining, x40. Centralis (VS) and radially extending hepatocytes and sinusoids are visible in the liver tissue of a 4-week-old rat.



Figure 4.6.3. Uncommon inflammatory cell aggregates are visible in the 4-week-old rat group (marked area). X40 hematoxylin and eosin staining.



Figure 4.6.4. Collagen fibrils-stained blue are visible in the portal area of the 4-weekold rat group. Staining Masson trichrome x40



Figure 4.6.5. A group of 4-week-old rats Around the V. Centralis, collagen fibers are visible. x40 Masson trichrome stain.



Figure 4.6.6. Liver tissue from 10-week-old rats shows hepatocyte cell cords and a large number of binucleated hepatocytes (yellow arrows): x40 Hematoxylin and Eosin staining.



Figure 4.6.7. Around the central vein are binuclear hepatocytes (yellow arrows) from the 10-week group. x40 Hematoxylin and Eosin staining.



Figure 4.6.8. In the 10-week group, the sinusoids around the vena centralis show signs of vacuolization (green arrows) and congestion (yellow arrows). x40 Hematoxylin and Eosin staining.



Figure 4.6.9. The portal area has modest bile duct hyperplasia (yellow arrows). x40 Hematoxylin and Eosin staining.



Figure 4.6.10. shows that the 10-week group's collagen staining intensity in the portal areas is comparable to that of the 4-week group. Stain: Masson trichrome, x40.



Figure 4.6.11. Group of ten weeks: Around the v centralis, discolored collagen strands are typically visible. Stain: Masson trichrome, x40.



Figure 4.6.12. Group of 18-month-olds: It's evident that the hepatocytes surrounding the portal area have a typical structure. Hematoxylin and eosin staining, $40 \times$.



Figure 4.6.13. The central vein in the 18-month-old group has a higher concentration of mononuclear cells. x40 Hematoxylin and Eosin staining.



Figure 4.6.14. The 18-month-old group shows that some participants have congestion, a noticeable expansion of the sinusoids, and degeneration of the liver structure. x10 hematoxylin and eosin staining.



Figure 4.6.15. The 18-month-old group exhibits considerable vacuolization (*) (steatosis), bile duct proliferation in portal locations, bridging between areas (yellow arrows), and binucleated hepatocytes in certain areas. x40 Hematoxylin and Eosin staining.



Figure 4.6.16. Group of 18-month-olds: The portal region exhibiting bile duct growth and cell expansion is observed. x40 Hematoxylin and Eosin staining.



Figure 4.6.17: Around the vena centralis, there is an expansion of the sinusoids and binucleated hepatocytes (yellow arrows) in the 18-month-old group. x40 Hematoxylin and Eosin staining.



Figure 4.6.18. The 18-month-old group shows an increase in collagen fibers in the portal region. Stain: Masson trichrome, x40.



Figure 4.6. 19. Comparing the 18-month-old group to the 4- and 10-week-old groups, it is evident that the collagen fibers around the vena centralis have grown. Stain: Masson trichrome, x40.



Figure 4.6.20. The 18-month-old group shows a noticeable collagen fiber staining around the sinusoids and in between the hepatocytes (black arrows). Stain: Masson trichrome, x40.



Figure 4.6.21. Between the portal areas are bridging collagen fibers, a sign of fibrotic alterations in the 18-month-old group. Stain: Masson trichrome, x40.



Figure 4.6.22. In 4-week-old rats, the distribution of glycogen in the hepatocytes around the portal area appears to be normal. PAS stain, 40x



Figure 4.6.23. in the liver of a 4-week-old rat. Hepatocytes around the v.centralis have a comparable distribution of glycogen to those surrounding the portal region. PAS stain, 40x.



Figure 4.6.24. Rats that are 10 weeks old have their hepatocytes' glycogen distribution around the portal region visible. PAS stain, 40x.



Figure 4.6.25. in the liver of 10-week-old rats. Hepatocytes surrounding the v.centralis have a distribution of glycogen. PAS stain, 40x.



Figure 4.6.26. Compared to the 4- and 10-week-old groups, the distribution of glycogen in the hepatocytes surrounding the portal area in the 18-month-old rat liver is observed to be different, and in some of them, glycogen is either greatly reduced can be seen(arrows). PAS stain, 40x.



Figure 4.6.27. It has been noted that the distribution of glycogen in the hepatocytes around the portal region and central vein in 18-month-old rats is comparable. PAS stain, 40x.

Discussions

Histology studies, mainly at the tissue or cellular level of microscopy, provide excellent views regarding cellular and structural changes in the liver. Biochemical evaluations may show changes in metabolic and enzymatic activities that could accompany aging (Wang et al., 2023). There has been strong interest in the molecular mechanisms underlying these changes, with specific reference to apoptosis, autophagy, and inflammation, all of which have been implicated (Zhao et al., 2022).

Apoptosis is defined as a programmed and tightly controlled death of cells to maintain cellular homeostasis. The expression levels of caspase-3, commonly referred to as the key effector in the apoptosis pathway, are highly indicative of the level of apoptosis taking place among the liver tissues (Wang et al., 2023). Another significant process is autophagy, which is also under the control of the mammalian target of rapamycin. It is similarly another essential process that helps eliminate damaged organelles and proteins, thus playing a protective role against aging. In contrast, inflammation is often associated with the aging and chronic disease process (Zhao et al., 2022). Proinflammatory cytokines include tumor necrosis factor-alpha interleukin-6 (IL-6), nuclear factor kappa-light-chain-enhancer of activated B cells (NF-kappa B), among others, that are usually upregulated in aged tissue and further contribute to hepatic dysfunction (Stahl et al., 2018).

In Table 4.1 there is significance in the variation of body and liver weights among rats at different ages as illustrated by the p-values (<0.0001). The change in body weight is significant among the age classes; that for the 18 months group is more than twice that for the 4-week group and significantly higher than the 10-week group. likewise, 10-weeks group is higher than 4-weeks age. Interestingly, despite this significant increase in body weight, liver weights do not show a corresponding trend. The weight of the liver is relatively stable across age groups: all this suggesting that the growth of the liver doesn't pace with that of the body in aging rats. This very disparity between body growth and liver size might already point to changes in body composition and organ development over time that are not linearly related.

According to table 4.2.1. the biochemical analysis across different rat groups of age 4 weeks, 10 weeks, and 18 months shows a considerable change in the lipid profile

and Liver enzyme level, which is the index of metabolic and physiological changes occurring with aging. The levels of cholesterol increased significantly from $59.17 \pm$ 7.731 mg/dl in the 4-week-old rats to 70.17 ± 7.653 mg/dl in the 10-week-old rats before finally running up to 113.3 ± 15.36 mg/dl at 18 months with a statistically significant p-value of <0.0001 across these age groups. Triglycerides increased from 77.83 ± 13.15 mg/dl in the 4 weeks group, decreasing slightly to 68.17 ± 45.80 mg/dl in the 10-week-old rats before significantly increasing to 121 ± 45 mg/dl in the oldest group, with a p-value of <0.0001 indicating extreme significance for age-related increase. In addition to that, the liver enzymes, markers for liver health, showed a progressive elevation with age. Levels of AST increased from 95.67 ± 11.41 U/L in the 4-week-old group to 111.8 ± 21.92 U/L in the 10-week-old group and reached up to 136.5 ± 28.89 U/L in the 18-month-old group with a p-value less than 0.0001. ALT levels were 51.83 ± 5.565 U/L, remained relatively stable in the 10-week group at 51.17 \pm 23.30 U/L, but increased significantly to 85.33 \pm 16.16 U/L in the 18month group with a p-value < 0.0001. ALP levels significantly rise from 204.7 \pm 32.20 U/L in the 4 weeks rats to 283.5 ± 42.93 U/L in rats aged 10 weeks and continue further up to 410.2 ± 90.15 U/L in old rats at 18 months with a p-value of <0.0001. These results not only suggest a significant metabolic shift but also show a likely stress in liver function with age due to increases in liver enzymes for enhanced cellular turnover or liver stress that may be associated with structural changes like fibrosis or accumulation of fat. The steep rise in ALP may indicate changes in biliary function or bone metabolism, which is closely linked to liver health.

In table 4.3.1: In rats, the changes with age in the incidence of double nucleated hepatocytes were clearly shown. Hepatocytes with two nuclei were meticulously counted in 10 different regions of liver tissue sections under 40x magnifications. At 4 weeks old, rats showed a lower average of double nucleated hepatocytes of 1.983 ± 1.112 , which significantly increased in the 10-week group to 4.967 ± 2.178 and continued with an increase in the 18-month group to 8.433 ± 3.734 . This shows that this progressive increase, confirmed by a very significant p-value (<0.0001), would suggest that, with age, there appears to occur the rise in cellular anomalies or adaptations probably due to cellular stress, aging processes, or regenerative response taking place within the liver of rats.

In table 4.4.1. Histological examination of rat liver tissue sections at different ages 4 weeks, 10 weeks, and 18 months reveals significance changes in liver structure and function with age, illustrated by scoring on the sections at $40 \times$ magnification. It was scored that from the 4 weeks group to the 18 months group, there is progressive sinusoidal dilation and congestion. Indicating potential complications such as compromised blood flow or increased hepatic pressure in 18 months group. Also, the number of mononuclear cells increases with age, which might indicate increased inflammation or immune response within the liver, probably a sign of ongoing hepatic injury or repair. More significantly, vacuolization and lipid accumulation increase from none in the 4 weeks rats to very high values in the 18 months rats, indicating metabolic stress or probably the first process of fatty liver disease. It is also evident that fibrosis progresses with age, where there is substantial development of the fibrotic tissue in the 18 months which is the oldest rat. This is probably because of chronic inflammation or repetitive liver cell injury. finally, the proliferation of bile ducts is progressively increasing with age and may represent some reactive or compensatory response to obstruction of bile flow or damage to the liver cells.

In Table 4.5.1.1 with figure 4.5.1.1.1. It has been shown that Interleukin-6 (IL-6) levels increase with age. This is so because of the mean levels recorded in the different stages of life: 1.354 in 4-week-old rats, 3.912 in 10-week-old rats, and 5.155 in 18-month-old rats. Statistical analyses further support these findings: there were significant increases in the IL-6 levels between the youngest and both older groups according to p-values of 0.0230 and 0.0075, respectively; no significant difference was seen between the 10-week and 18-month groups with a p-value of 0.1414. This pattern may set the stage for a more pronounced increase in IL-6 levels earlier in life. It could have implications for the role of this cytokine during early immune system development or in the body's inflammatory response as it matures.

In Table 4.5.2.1 and figure 4.5.2.1.1. show a significant increase in M-TOR levels with age in the rat groups. The youngest group, 4 weeks, was 1.346. Then, at 10 weeks, it jumped drastically to 3.830 in the 10-week group and an even more dramatic increase to 6.823 in the 18-month-old group. Statistically, the increase in M-TOR levels from the 10-week to the 18-month group was significant at p=0.0366,

and from the 4-week to the 18-month group, it was at p=0.0067; thus, it progressively and significantly increased with age. However, there was no statistical significance between the 4-week and 10-week groups, as this variance only reached p=0.0595. This pattern demonstrates the potential role of M-TOR in regulating developmental autophagy and aging processes.

There is an age-dependent increase in Caspase 3 across the different age groups of rats according to table 4.5.3.1 and figure 4.5.3.1.1. The mean level is 1.054 for the 4-week-old rat group and significantly goes up to 5.523 in the 10-week-old group and further to 8.414 in those at 18 months, with highly significant p-values less than 0.0003. These results further underscore the role of Caspase 3 in terms of the aging process and almost certainly reflect an increase in apoptotic activity as the organisms mature.

In table 4.5.4.1 and figure 4.5.4.1.1. The NF-kappa gene expression data shows a significant increase with age, demonstrating statistically significant changes between the 4-week-old and 10-week-old groups and also between the 4-week-old and 18-month-old groups. More specifically, NFKB levels increased from an average of 1.187 at four weeks to 8.318 at ten weeks and rose slightly, to an average of 9.019 at 18 months. The fact that there is a substantial increase from the 4 weeks group to the 10 weeks group, and which then stabilizes into 18 months, would suggest that NF κ B has some critical role in early developmental processes and perhaps the maintenance of certain physiological functions into adulthood. This expression profile could be taken to indicate that NF κ B is acting to control immune responses or inflammation as part of aging.

In Light Microscopic findings, Examining the liver tissues of 4-week-old prepubertal rats, the classical liver lobule structure, portal regions, etc. Figures 4.6.1 and 4.6.2 show the normal structure of the centralis, sinusoids, hepatocyte cell cords, and Kupffer cells. Increased mononuclear cell counts were seen in certain regions, however they were uncommon (Figure 4.6.3). In each field, binuclear hepatocytes were found. Examining Masson trichrome staining's, it was possible to see no collagen growth surrounding the centralis in the portal area and v (Figure 4.6.4, Figure 4.6.5).

Hepatocytes and portal regions in the adult 10-week-old rat liver tissue were largely comparable to those in the 4-week-old group. In this group, there was an increase in the number of binucleated hepatocytes (Figure 4.6.6, Figure 4.6.7). Unusual v. Figure 4.7.8 showed vacuolization indicative of steatosis in the hepatocytes and congestion in the sinusoids surrounding the centralis. Bile duct proliferation was observed in the portal area in certain patients (Figure 4.6.9). Staining with Masson trichrome in entry regions and v. Collagen levels surrounding the centralis were comparable to those of the 4-week group (Figure 4.6.10, Figure 4.6.11).

Certain liver tissue samples from 18-month-old rats showed normal liver architecture (Figure 4.6.12), but higher populations of mononuclear cells were observed throughout (Figure 4.6.13). Certain participants exhibited disruptions to the typical lobule architecture, including significant enlargements of the sinusoids, congestion, and bile ducts in portal locations (Figure 4.6.14). Proliferation, extensive vacuolization, and bridging across partial sections were noted (Figure 4.6.15). Proliferation of the bile ducts was frequent (Figure 4.6.16). Greater numbers of binuclear hepatocytes resembled those of the 10-week group (Figure 4.6.17). Collagen was found in greater amounts surrounding the portal area and the central vein (Figure 4.6.18); between the hepatocytes and around the sinusoids (Figures 4.6.19 and 4.7.20); and between the portal areas, where bridges were formed, as shown by Masson staining (Figure 4.6.21).

The older population exhibited ischemia findings, necrotic areas, multiple portal sites with bile duct proliferation, extensive fat-induced vacuolization, and fibrotic alterations as a result of increased collagen fibers. The 4- and 10-week groups also showed elevated mononuclear cells, despite their rarity. In the 10-week group, relatively few locations showed signs of bile duct proliferation and vacuolization.

In 4-week-old (Figures 4.6.22, 4.6.23) and 10-week-old (Figures 4.6.24, 4.6.25) rat hepatocytes, the glycogen distribution was found to be homogenous, and the staining in the hepatocytes surrounding the portal area and central vein was identical. The hepatocytes of 18-month-old rats, which we regarded as the elderly group, showed decreased glycogen distribution in the portal area and surrounding the central vein, and several hepatocytes showed no staining (Figures 4.6.26, 4.6.27).

CHAPTER V

Conclusion and Recommendation

Conclusion

A study on aging liver histology in rats undertook minute observations of the differences in histological and molecular parameters in liver tissue samples from various age-specific rats: prepubertal, young, and old. In the view of this research, age significantly changes concerning effects on the liver and how aging has an exciting influence on the expression pattern of critical biochemical and molecular markers. Notable findings from this study included apparent structural changes within liver tissues of aging rats; that is, variations in liver architecture or cellular composition were predominantly affecting hepatic function. Biochemical markers of apoptosis showed extremely high values for the older rats, significantly increasing with joints, thus showing an increase in apoptotic activity during senescence. Given that high expression of mTOR is linked with enhanced autophagy and using observation from the study that aging livers demonstrated mounts in mTOR expression, it turns out that altered autophagic processes likely take part. Consequently, this means higher expression of pro-inflammatory cytokines like IL-6, and NF- κ B in older rats, which argues for an increased inflammatory response with age that builds a basis for impaired liver function rather frequently. More specifically, by fold change analysis, it has been shown that minimal expression in those markers at four weeks was enormously increased at ten weeks and 18 months. This database reveals progressive enhancement of apoptotic, autophagic, and inflammatory processes with age. These molecular changes have essential implications for liver function and can lead to age-associated liver disease and liver weakening. That is because it has been pointed out that the process of liver aging is so complex it leads to structural and functional alterations that are detrimental to liver health. Thus, there

is a need to investigate in much more detail the molecular mechanisms underlying liver aging.

Recommendation.

There are some recommendations for further research in addition to other measures into the impacts of aging on liver health:

To begin with, the maintenance of in-depth studies longitudinally to trace how histological and molecular changes went on in liver tissues over time. This would be informative about dynamics in the process of liver aging and indicative of crucial intervention times.

In addition to that, identify any influence from the outside caused by diet, environmental stimuli, and toxicants on liver aging. The knowledge of such interactions could be used to minimize external risks and to promote health/hepatoprotection.

Furthermore, that means exploring possible interventions—dietary changes, pharmacologic treatments, lifestyle modifications—including those that may help lessen the harmful impacts of aging on the liver. The strategies include testing antioxidants, anti-inflammatory drugs, and caloric restriction.

finally, stretch this research onto different animal models and further, in case it is possible, onto human liver tissues to sort out the generalizability of the findings. This will help translate animal studies into applications for human health by making comparative studies.

References

- Aladaileh, S. H., Al-Swailmi, F. K., Abukhalil, M. H., & Shalayel, M. H. (2021).
 Galangin protects against oxidative damage and attenuates inflammation and apoptosis via modulation of nf-κb p65 and caspase-3 signaling molecules in a rat model of diabetic nephropathy. *Journal of Physiology and Pharmacology*, 72(1), 1–10. https://doi.org/10.26402/jpp.2021.1.04
- Bhatia, S. N., Toner, M., Foy, B. D., Rotem, A., Tompkins, N. R. G., & Yarmush, M. L. (1996). Zonal liver cell heterogeneity: effects of oxygen on metabolic functions of hepatocytes. *Cell. Eng*, 1(2), 125–135.
- Biazi, G. R., Uemura, I. G. F., Miksza, D. R., Ferraz, L. S., Diaz, B. F., Bertolini, G. L., & de Souza, H. M. (2023). Interleukin 6 acutely increases gluconeogenesis and decreases the suppressive effect of insulin on cAMP-stimulated glycogenolysis in rat liver. *Cell Biochemistry and Function*, *41*(5), 609–618. https://doi.org/10.1002/cbf.3817
- Brosnan, M. E., & Brosnan, J. T. (2009). Hepatic glutamate metabolism: A tale of 2 hepatocytes. *American Journal of Clinical Nutrition*, 90(3), 857S-861S. https://doi.org/10.3945/ajcn.2009.27462Z
- Boyer, T. D., Manns, M. P., Sanyal, A. J., Zakim, D. (2012). Zakim and Boyer's Hepatology: A Textbook of Liver Disease. Switzerland: Saunders/Elsevier.
- Burke, Z. D., Reed, K. R., Yeh, S. W., Meniel, V., Sansom, O. J., Clarke, A. R., & Tosh, D. (2018). Spatiotemporal regulation of liver development by the Wnt/βcatenin pathway. *Scientific Reports*, 8(1), 4–12. https://doi.org/10.1038/s41598-018-20888-y
- De Castro, U. G. M., Dos Santos, R. A. S., Silva, M. E., De Lima, W. G.,

Campagnole-Santos, M. J., & Alzamora, A. C. (2013). Age-dependent effect of high-fructose and high-fat diets on lipid metabolism and lipid accumulation in liver and kidney of rats. *Lipids in Health and Disease*, *12*(1), 1–11. https://doi.org/10.1186/1476-511X-12-136

- Delire, B., Lebrun, V., Selvais, C., Henriet, P., Bertrand, A., Horsmans, Y., & Leclercq, I. A. (2017). Aging enhances liver fibrotic response in mice through hampering extracellular matrix remodeling. *Aging*, 9(1), 98–113. https://doi.org/10.18632/aging.101124
- Eid, B. G., & El-Shitany, N. A. (2021). Captopril downregulates expression of Bax/cytochrome C/caspase-3 apoptotic pathway, reduces inflammation, and oxidative stress in cisplatin-induced acute hepatic injury. *Biomedicine and Pharmacotherapy*, *139*(February), 111670. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.biopha.2021.111670
- Eilam, Y., Pintel, N., Khattib, H., Shagug, N., Taha, R., & Avni, D. (2022).
 Regulation of Cholesterol Metabolism by Phytochemicals Derived from Algae and Edible Mushrooms in Non-Alcoholic Fatty Liver Disease. *International Journal of Molecular Sciences*, 23(22). https://doi.org/10.3390/ijms232213667
- Espat, N. J., Auffenberg, T., Rosenberg, J. J., Rogy, M., Martin, D., Fang, C. H., Hasselgren, P. O., Copeland, E. M., & Moldawer, L. L. (1996). Ciliary neurotrophic factor is catabolic and shares with IL-6 the capacity to induce an acute phase response. *American Journal of Physiology - Regulatory Integrative and Comparative Physiology*, 271(1 40-1), 185–190. https://doi.org/10.1152/ajpregu.1996.271.1.r185
- Evangelisti, C., Cenni, V., & Lattanzi, G. (2016). Potential therapeutic effects of the MTOR inhibitors for preventing ageing and progeria-related disorders. *British Journal of Clinical Pharmacology*, 1229–1244. https://doi.org/10.1111/bcp.12928
- Faquih, T. O., van Klinken, J. B., Li-Gao, R., Noordam, R., van Heemst, D., Boone, S., Sheridan, P. A., Michelotti, G., Lamb, H., de Mutsert, R., Rosendaal, F. R., van Hylckama Vlieg, A., van Dijk, K. W., & Mook-Kanamori, D. O. (2023).

Hepatic triglyceride content is intricately associated with numerous metabolites and biochemical pathways. *Liver International*, *43*(7), 1458–1472. https://doi.org/10.1111/liv.15575

- Fok, W. C., Chen, Y., Bokov, A., Zhang, Y., Salmon, A. B., Diaz, V., Javors, M.,
 Wood, W. H., Zhang, Y., Becker, K. G., Pérez, V. I., & Richardson, A. (2014).
 Mice fed rapamycin have an increase in lifespan associated with major changes in the liver transcriptome. *PLoS ONE*, *9*(1).
 https://doi.org/10.1371/journal.pone.0083988
- Fontana, L., Zhao, E., Amir, M., Dong, H., Tanaka, K., & Czaja, M. J. (2013). Aging promotes the development of diet-induced murine steatohepatitis but not steatosis. *Hepatology*, 57(3), 995–1004. https://doi.org/10.1002/hep.26099
- Fontes-Cal, T. C. M., Mattos, R. T., Medeiros, N. I., Pinto, B. F., Belchior-Bezerra, M., Roque-Souza, B., Dutra, W. O., Ferrari, T. C. A., Vidigal, P. V. T., Faria, L. C., Couto, C. A., & Gomes, J. A. S. (2021). Crosstalk Between Plasma Cytokines, Inflammation, and Liver Damage as a New Strategy to Monitoring NAFLD Progression. *Frontiers in Immunology*, *12*(August), 1–10. https://doi.org/10.3389/fimmu.2021.708959
- Gedik, N., Kabasakal, L., Şehirli, Ö., Ercan, F., Sirvanci, S., Keyer-Uysal, M., & Şener, G. (2005). Long-term administration of aqueous garlic extract (AGE) alleviates liver fibrosis and oxidative damage induced by biliary obstruction in rats. *Life Sciences*, 76(22), 2593–2606. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.lfs.2004.11.021
- Guha, M., Kumar, S., Choubey, V., Maity, P., Bandyopadhyay, U., Guha, M., Kumar, S., Choubey, V., Maity, P., & Bandyopadhyay, U. (2006). Apoptosis in liver during malaria: role of oxidative stress and implication of mitochondrial pathway. *The FASEB Journal*, 20(8), 1224–1226. https://doi.org/10.1096/fj.05-5338fje
- Guo, D., Shen, Y., Li, W., Li, Q., Zhao, Y., Pan, C., Chen, B., Zhong, Y., & Miao, Y. (2019). 6-Bromoindirubin-3'-Oxime (6BIO) Suppresses the mTOR Pathway, Promotes Autophagy, and Exerts Anti-aging Effects in Rodent Liver. *Frontiers in Pharmacology*, *10*(APR), 1–11. https://doi.org/10.3389/fphar.2019.00320

- Hashish, H. A. (2016). Effect of age on the sildenafil impact on the histological and ultra-structure of the liver in male albino rat. *Journal of Histology and Histopathology*, 3(1), 5. https://doi.org/10.7243/2055-091x-3-5
- Hassani, B., Goshtasbi, G., Nooraddini, S., & Firouzabadi, N. (2022).
 Pharmacological Approaches to Decelerate Aging: A Promising Path. *Oxidative Medicine and Cellular Longevity*, 2022. https://doi.org/10.1155/2022/4201533
- He, Q. J., Li, Y. F., Zhao, L. T., Lin, C. T., Yu, C. Y., & Wang, D. (2024). Recent advances in age-related metabolic dysfunction-associated steatotic liver disease. *World Journal of Gastroenterology*, 30(7), 652–662. https://doi.org/10.3748/wjg.v30.i7.652
- Hong, T., Chen, Y., Li, X., & Lu, Y. (2021). The Role and Mechanism of Oxidative Stress and Nuclear Receptors in the Development of NAFLD. *Oxidative Medicine and Cellular Longevity*, 2021(Cvd). https://doi.org/10.1155/2021/6889533
- Hu, S. J., Jiang, S. S., Zhang, J., Luo, D., Yu, B., Yang, L. Y., Zhong, H. H., Yang, M. W., Liu, L. Y., Hong, F. F., & Yang, S. L. (2019). Effects of apoptosis on liver aging. *World Journal of Clinical Cases*, 7(6), 691–704. https://doi.org/10.12998/wjcc.v7.i6.691
- Huang, S. Z., Luo, Y. J., Wang, L., & Cai, K. Y. (2005). Effect of ginkgo biloba extract on livers in aged rats. *World Journal of Gastroenterology*, 11(1), 132– 135. https://doi.org/10.3748/wjg.v11.i1.132
- Hunt, N. J., Kang, S. W. (Sophie), Lockwood, G. P., Le Couteur, D. G., & Cogger, V.
 C. (2019). Hallmarks of Aging in the Liver. *Computational and Structural Biotechnology Journal*, 17, 1151–1161. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.csbj.2019.07.021
- Itoh, T., & Miyajima, A. (2014). Liver regeneration by stem/progenitor cells. *Hepatology*, 59(4), 1617–1626. https://doi.org/10.1002/hep.26753
- Jia, L. (2023). Dietary cholesterol in alcohol-Associated liver disease. Immunometabolism (United States), 5(2), E00026. https://doi.org/10.1097/IN9.000000000000026

- Jin, C. J., Baumann, A., Brandt, A., Engstler, A. J., Nier, A., Witte, W., & Bergheim, I. (n.d.). 1,3§,.
- Jin, X., Zhang, Z., Beer-Stolz, D., Zimmers, T. A., & Koniaris, L. G. (2007). Interleukin-6 inhibits oxidative injury and necrosis after extreme liver resection. *Hepatology*, 46(3), 802–812. https://doi.org/10.1002/hep.21728
- Johnson, S. C., Rabinovitch, P. S., & Kaeberlein, M. (2013). MTOR is a key modulator of ageing and age-related disease. *Nature*, 493(7432), 338–345. https://doi.org/10.1038/nature11861
- Kakiyama, G., Rodriguez-Agudo, D., & Pandak, W. M. (2023). Mitochondrial Cholesterol Metabolites in a Bile Acid Synthetic Pathway Drive Nonalcoholic Fatty Liver Disease: A Revised "Two-Hit" Hypothesis. *Cells*, *12*(10). https://doi.org/10.3390/cells12101434
- Kinoshita, T., & Miyajima, A. (2002). Cytokine regulation of liver development. Biochimica et Biophysica Acta - Molecular Cell Research, 1592(3), 303–312. https://doi.org/10.1016/S0167-4889(02)00323-3
- Knudsen, J. G., Joensen, E., Bertholdt, L., Jessen, H., van Hauen, L., Hidalgo, J., & Pilegaard, H. (2016). Skeletal muscle IL-6 and regulation of liver metabolism during high-fat diet and exercise training. *Physiological Reports*, 4(9), 1–9. https://doi.org/10.14814/phy2.12788
- Kojima, H., Inoue, T., Kunimoto, H., & Nakajima, K. (2013). IL-6-STAT3 signaling and premature senescence. *Jak-Stat*, 2(4), e25763. https://doi.org/10.4161/jkst.25763
- Kordes, C., Bock, H. H., Reichert, D., May, P., & Häussinger, D. (2021). Hepatic stellate cells: Current state and open questions. *Biological Chemistry*, 402(9), 1021–1032. https://doi.org/10.1515/hsz-2021-0180
- Kucera, O., & Cervinkova, Z. (2014). Experimental models of non-alcoholic fatty liver disease in rats. World Journal of Gastroenterology, 20(26), 8364–8376. https://doi.org/10.3748/wjg.v20.i26.8364
- Kundu, D., Kennedy, L., Meadows, V., Baiocchi, L., Alpini, G., & Francis, H.

(2020). The dynamic interplay between mast cells, aging/cellular senescence, and liver disease. *Gene Expression The Journal of Liver Research*, *20*(2), 77–88. https://doi.org/10.3727/105221620X15960509906371

- Kunizheva, S. S., Volobaev, V. P., Plotnikova, M. Y., Kupriyanova, D. A.,
 Kuznetsova, I. L., Tyazhelova, T. V., & Rogaev, E. I. (2022). Current Trends
 and Approaches to the Search for Genetic Determinants of Aging and Longevity. *Russian Journal of Genetics*, 58(12), 1427–1443.
 https://doi.org/10.1134/S1022795422120067
- Lee, S. H., Choi, E. J., Kim, U. J., Park, H., Park, B., Lee, H. A., & Park, H. (2023).
 Synergistic effect of serum uric acid and body mass index trajectories during middle to late childhood on elevation of liver enzymes in early adolescence:
 Findings from the Ewha Birth and Growth Study. *PLoS ONE*, *18*(4 April), 1–13. https://doi.org/10.1371/journal.pone.0282830
- Li, C. P., Li, J. H., He, S. Y., Li, P., & Zhong, X. L. (2014). Roles of Fas/Fasl, Bcl-2/Bax, and Caspase-8 in rat nonalcoholic fatty liver disease pathogenesis. *Genetics and Molecular Research*, 13(2), 3991–3999. https://doi.org/10.4238/2014.May.23.10
- Li, H., Shi, Z., Chen, X., Wang, J., Ding, J., Geng, S., Sheng, X., & Shi, S. (2023).
 Relationship Between Six Insulin Resistance Surrogates and Nonalcoholic Fatty Liver Disease Among Older Adults: A Cross-Sectional Study. *Diabetes, Metabolic Syndrome and Obesity : Targets and Therapy*, 16, 1685–1696. https://doi.org/10.2147/DMSO.S409983
- Li, P., Ma, Y., Yu, C., Wu, S., Wang, K., Yi, H., & Liang, W. (2021). Autophagy and Aging: Roles in Skeletal Muscle, Eye, Brain and Hepatic Tissue. *Frontiers in Cell and Developmental Biology*, 9(October), 1–12. https://doi.org/10.3389/fcell.2021.752962
- Li, Q., Shao, X., Zhou, S., Cui, Z., Liu, H., Wang, T., Fan, X., & Yu, P. (2022). Triglyceride-glucose index is significantly associated with the risk of hyperuricemia in patients with diabetic kidney disease. *Scientific Reports*, 12(1), 19988. https://doi.org/10.1038/s41598-022-23478-1

- Liu, H., Guo, H., Jian, Z., Cui, H., Fang, J., Zuo, Z., Deng, J., Li, Y., Wang, X., & Zhao, L. (2020). Copper Induces Oxidative Stress and Apoptosis in the Mouse Liver. Oxidative Medicine and Cellular Longevity, 2020. https://doi.org/10.1155/2020/1359164
- Matsumoto, T. (2022). Implications of Polyploidy and Ploidy Alterations in Hepatocytes in Liver Injuries and Cancers. *International Journal of Molecular Sciences*, 23(16). https://doi.org/10.3390/ijms23169409
- Mescher, A. L. (2019). Junqueira's Basic Histology : Text & Atlas (15th ed). In *Morphologia* (Vol. 14, Issue 2).
- Mittal, K. (2023). "A Short Review of Radiological Changes of Liver with Aging." Biomedical Journal of Scientific & Technical Research, 50(3), 41608–41610. https://doi.org/10.26717/bjstr.2023.50.007943
- Morsiani, C., Bacalini, M. G., Santoro, A., Garagnani, P., Collura, S., D'Errico, A., de Eguileor, M., Grazi, G. L., Cescon, M., Franceschi, C., & Capri, M. (2019). The peculiar aging of human liver: A geroscience perspective within transplant context. *Ageing Research Reviews*, *51*(February), 24–34. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.arr.2019.02.002
- Naseem, S., Hussain, T., & Manzoor, S. (2018). Interleukin-6: A promising cytokine to support liver regeneration and adaptive immunity in liver pathologies. *Cytokine and Growth Factor Reviews*, 39(October 2017), 36–45. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.cytogfr.2018.01.002
- Nunes, V. S., Ferreira, S., Carlos, E., Quintão, R., & Paulo, S. (2022). *549 Aging*. *14*(3), 1549–1561. www.aging-us.com
- Ouyang, Z., Yang, B., Yi, J., Zhu, S., Lu, S., Liu, Y., Li, Y., Li, Y., Mehmood, K., Hussain, R., Ijaz, M., Guo, J., Tang, Z., Li, Y., & Zhang, H. (2021). Exposure to Fluoride induces apoptosis in liver of ducks by regulating Cyt-C/Caspase 3/9 signaling pathway. *Ecotoxicology and Environmental Safety*, 224, 112662. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ecoenv.2021.112662
- Pande, S., & Raisuddin, S. (2023). Molecular and cellular regulatory roles of sirtuin protein. *Critical Reviews in Food Science and Nutrition*, 63(29), 9895–9913.

- Papatheodoridi, A. M., Chrysavgis, L., Koutsilieris, M., & Chatzigeorgiou, A. (2020).
 The Role of Senescence in the Development of Nonalcoholic Fatty Liver
 Disease and Progression to Nonalcoholic Steatohepatitis. *Hepatology*, 71(1), 363–374. https://doi.org/10.1002/hep.30834
- Peng, W. C., Kraaier, L. J., & Kluiver, T. A. (2021). Hepatocyte organoids and cell transplantation: What the future holds. *Experimental and Molecular Medicine*, 53(10), 1512–1528. https://doi.org/10.1038/s12276-021-00579-x
- Pibiri, M. (2018). Liver regeneration in aged mice: new insights. Aging, 10(8), 1801– 1824. https://doi.org/10.18632/aging.101524
- Pomponi, M. F. L., Gambassi, G., Pomponi, M., & Masullo, C. (2010). Alzheimer's disease: Fatty acids we eat may be linked to a specific protection via low-dose aspirin. *Aging and Disease*, 1(1), 37–59.
- Profile, S. E. E. (2023). Robotic Surgery Training and the Role of Nurse in the Robotic Surgery Process. In *New Frontiers in Health Sciences* (Issue October). https://doi.org/10.59287/nfhs.902
- Pu, W., & Zhou, B. (2022). Hepatocyte generation in liver homeostasis, repair, and regeneration. *Cell Regeneration*, 11(1), 1–10. https://doi.org/10.1186/s13619-021-00101-8
- Saher, G. (2023). Cholesterol Metabolism in Aging and Age-Related Disorders. Annual Review of Neuroscience, 46, 59–78. https://doi.org/10.1146/annurevneuro-091922-034237
- Sakasai-Sakai, A., Takata, T., Takino, J. I., & Takeuchi, M. (2017). Impact of intracellular glyceraldehyde-derived advanced glycation end-products on human hepatocyte cell death. *Scientific Reports*, 7(1), 1–11. https://doi.org/10.1038/s41598-017-14711-3
- Sapp, V., Gaffney, L., Eauclaire, S. F., & Matthews, R. P. (2014). Fructose leads to hepatic steatosis in zebrafish that is reversed by mechanistic target of rapamycin (mTOR) inhibition. *Hepatology*, 60(5), 1581–1592.

https://doi.org/10.1002/hep.27284

- Seki, E., & Schwabe, R. F. (2015). Hepatic inflammation and fibrosis: Functional links and key pathways. *Hepatology*, 61(3), 1066–1079. https://doi.org/10.1002/hep.27332
- Shang, N., Bank, T., Ding, X., Breslin, P., Li, J., Shi, B., & Qiu, W. (2018). Caspase-3 suppresses diethylnitrosamine-induced hepatocyte death, compensatory proliferation and hepatocarcinogenesis through inhibiting p38 activation. *Cell Death and Disease*, 9(5). https://doi.org/10.1038/s41419-018-0617-7
- Simon, T. G., Roelstraete, B., Alkhouri, N., Hagström, H., Sundström, J., & Ludvigsson, J. F. (2023). Cardiovascular disease risk in paediatric and young adult non-alcoholic fatty liver disease. *Gut*, 72(3), 573–580. https://doi.org/10.1136/gutjnl-2022-328105
- Stahl, E. C., Haschak, M. J., Popovic, B., & Brown, B. N. (2018). Macrophages in the aging liver and age-related liver disease. *Frontiers in Immunology*, 9(NOV), 1–13. https://doi.org/10.3389/fimmu.2018.02795
- Stallone, G., Infante, B., Prisciandaro, C., & Grandaliano, G. (2019). MTOR and aging: An old fashioned dress. *International Journal of Molecular Sciences*, 20(11), 1–17. https://doi.org/10.3390/ijms20112774
- Tao, H., Liu, Q., Zeng, A., & Song, L. (2023). Unlocking the potential of Mesenchymal stem cells in liver Fibrosis: Insights into the impact of autophagy and aging. *International Immunopharmacology*, *121*(June), 110497. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.intimp.2023.110497
- Thomas, A. L., Alarcon, P. C., Divanovic, S., Chougnet, C. A., Hildeman, D. A., & Moreno-Fernandez, M. E. (2021). Implications of Inflammatory States on Dysfunctional Immune Responses in Aging and Obesity. *Frontiers in Aging*, 2(September), 1–11. https://doi.org/10.3389/fragi.2021.732414
- Tsuchida, T., & Friedman, S. L. (2017). Mechanisms of hepatic stellate cell activation. *Nature Reviews Gastroenterology and Hepatology*, 14(7), 397–411. https://doi.org/10.1038/nrgastro.2017.38

- Uehara, K., Santoleri, D., Whitlock, A. E. G., & Titchenell, P. M. (2023). Insulin Regulation of Hepatic Lipid Homeostasis. *Comprehensive Physiology*, 13(3), 4785–4809. https://doi.org/10.1002/cphy.c220015
- Verma, S., Tachtatzis, P., Penrhyn-Lowe, S., Scarpini, C., Jurk, D., Von Zglinicki, T., Coleman, N., & Alexander, G. J. M. (2012). Sustained telomere length in hepatocytes and cholangiocytes with increasing age in normal liver. *Hepatology*, 56(4), 1510–1520. https://doi.org/10.1002/hep.25787
- Wallenius, V., Wallenius, K., Ahrén, B., Rudling, M., Carlsten, H., Dickson, S. L., Ohlsson, C., & Jansson, J. O. (2002). Interleukin-6-deficient mice develop mature-onset obesity. *Nature Medicine*, 8(1), 75–79. https://doi.org/10.1038/nm0102-75
- Walters, H. E., & Cox, L. S. (2018). mTORC inhibitors as broad-spectrum therapeutics for age-related diseases. *International Journal of Molecular Sciences*, 19(8), 1–33. https://doi.org/10.3390/ijms19082325
- Wang, D., Ji, D. C., Yu, C. Y., Wu, D. N., & Qi, L. (2023). Research progress on the mitochondrial mechanism of age-related non-alcoholic fatty liver. *World Journal of Gastroenterology*, 29(13), 1982–1993. https://doi.org/10.3748/WJG.V29.I13.1982
- Wang, H., Li, X., Zhang, Q., Fu, C., Jiang, W., Xue, J., & Liu, S. (2023). Autophagy in Disease Onset and Progression. *Aging and Disease*, 1–26. https://doi.org/10.14336/ad.2023.0815
- Wang, J., Zhang, W., Liu, X., Kim, M., Zhang, K., & Tsai, R. Y. L. (2023). Epigenome-wide analysis of aging effects on liver regeneration. *BMC Biology*, 21(1), 1–20. https://doi.org/10.1186/s12915-023-01533-1
- Wang, M. J., Chen, F., Lau, J. T. Y., & Hu, Y. P. (2017). Hepatocyte polyploidization and its association with pathophysiological processes. *Cell Death and Disease*, 8(5), e2805-7. https://doi.org/10.1038/CDDIS.2017.167
- Wang, W., Xu, K., Shang, M., Li, X., Tong, X., Liu, Z., Zhou, L., & Zheng, S. (2024). The biological mechanism and emerging therapeutic interventions of liver aging. *International Journal of Biological Sciences*, 20(1), 280–295.

https://doi.org/10.7150/ijbs.87679

- Xu, F., Hua, C., Tautenhahn, H. M., Dirsch, O., & Dahmen, U. (2020). The role of autophagy for the regeneration of the aging liver. *International Journal of Molecular Sciences*, 21(10). https://doi.org/10.3390/ijms21103606
- Xu, F., Tautenhahn, H. M., Dirsch, O., & Dahmen, U. (2021). Modulation of Autophagy: A Novel "rejuvenation" Strategy for the Aging Liver. Oxidative Medicine and Cellular Longevity, 2021. https://doi.org/10.1155/2021/6611126
- Zhang, K., Ma, Y., Luo, Y., Song, Y., Xiong, G., Ma, Y., Sun, X., & Kan, C. (2023). Metabolic diseases and healthy aging: identifying environmental and behavioral risk factors and promoting public health. *Frontiers in Public Health*, *11*(October), 1–10. https://doi.org/10.3389/fpubh.2023.1253506
- Zhang, Z., Zhang, X., Sun, Z., Dong, H., Qiu, L., Gu, J., Zhou, J., Wang, X., &
 Wang, S. L. (2013). Cytochrome P450 3A1 Mediates 2,2',4,4'Tetrabromodiphenyl Ether-Induced Reduction of Spermatogenesis in Adult Rats. *PLoS ONE*, 8(6). https://doi.org/10.1371/journal.pone.0066301
- Zhao, C., Wu, B., Li, J., Jiang, Q., Loor, J. J., Liu, M., Chen, L., Zhu, Y., Gao, W., Du, X., Song, Y., Liu, G., Lei, L., & Li, X. (2023). AdipoRon alleviates fatty acid–induced lipid accumulation and mitochondrial dysfunction in bovine hepatocytes by promoting autophagy. *Journal of Dairy Science*, 106(8), 5763– 5774. https://doi.org/10.3168/jds.2022-22723
- Zhao, R., & Duncan, S. A. (2005). Embryonic development of the liver. *Hepatology*, 41(5), 956–967. https://doi.org/10.1002/hep.20691
- Zhao, Y., Yang, Y., Li, Q., & Li, J. (2022). Understanding the Unique Microenvironment in the Aging Liver. *Frontiers in Medicine*, 9(February), 1–7. https://doi.org/10.3389/fmed.2022.842024
- Zhong, L., Zhao, J., Huang, L., Liu, Y., Pang, X., Zhan, K., Li, S., Xue, Q., Pan, X., & Deng, L. (2023). Runx2 activates hepatic stellate cells to promote liver fibrosis via transcriptionally regulating Itgav expression . *Clinical and Translational Medicine*, *13*(7). https://doi.org/10.1002/ctm2.1316
- Aladaileh, S. H., Al-Swailmi, F. K., Abukhalil, M. H., & Shalayel, M. H. (2021).
 Galangin protects against oxidative damage and attenuates inflammation and apoptosis via modulation of nf-κb p65 and caspase-3 signaling molecules in a rat model of diabetic nephropathy. *Journal of Physiology and Pharmacology*, 72(1), 1–10. https://doi.org/10.26402/jpp.2021.1.04
- Bhatia, S. N., Toner, M., Foy, B. D., Rotem, A., Tompkins, N. R. G., & Yarmush, M. L. (1996). Zonal liver cell heterogeneity: effects of oxygen on metabolic functions of hepatocytes. *Cell. Eng*, 1(2), 125–135.
- Biazi, G. R., Uemura, I. G. F., Miksza, D. R., Ferraz, L. S., Diaz, B. F., Bertolini, G. L., & de Souza, H. M. (2023). Interleukin 6 acutely increases gluconeogenesis and decreases the suppressive effect of insulin on cAMP-stimulated glycogenolysis in rat liver. *Cell Biochemistry and Function*, 41(5), 609–618. https://doi.org/10.1002/cbf.3817
- Brosnan, M. E., & Brosnan, J. T. (2009). Hepatic glutamate metabolism: A tale of 2 hepatocytes. *American Journal of Clinical Nutrition*, 90(3), 857S-861S. https://doi.org/10.3945/ajcn.2009.27462Z
- Burke, Z. D., Reed, K. R., Yeh, S. W., Meniel, V., Sansom, O. J., Clarke, A. R., & Tosh, D. (2018). Spatiotemporal regulation of liver development by the Wnt/βcatenin pathway. *Scientific Reports*, 8(1), 4–12. https://doi.org/10.1038/s41598-018-20888-y
- De Castro, U. G. M., Dos Santos, R. A. S., Silva, M. E., De Lima, W. G., Campagnole-Santos, M. J., & Alzamora, A. C. (2013). Age-dependent effect of high-fructose and high-fat diets on lipid metabolism and lipid accumulation in liver and kidney of rats. *Lipids in Health and Disease*, *12*(1), 1–11. https://doi.org/10.1186/1476-511X-12-136
- Delire, B., Lebrun, V., Selvais, C., Henriet, P., Bertrand, A., Horsmans, Y., & Leclercq, I. A. (2017). Aging enhances liver fibrotic response in mice through hampering extracellular matrix remodeling. *Aging*, 9(1), 98–113. https://doi.org/10.18632/aging.101124

Eid, B. G., & El-Shitany, N. A. (2021). Captopril downregulates expression of

Bax/cytochrome C/caspase-3 apoptotic pathway, reduces inflammation, and oxidative stress in cisplatin-induced acute hepatic injury. *Biomedicine and Pharmacotherapy*, *139*(February), 111670. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.biopha.2021.111670

- Eilam, Y., Pintel, N., Khattib, H., Shagug, N., Taha, R., & Avni, D. (2022).
 Regulation of Cholesterol Metabolism by Phytochemicals Derived from Algae and Edible Mushrooms in Non-Alcoholic Fatty Liver Disease. *International Journal of Molecular Sciences*, 23(22). https://doi.org/10.3390/ijms232213667
- Espat, N. J., Auffenberg, T., Rosenberg, J. J., Rogy, M., Martin, D., Fang, C. H.,
 Hasselgren, P. O., Copeland, E. M., & Moldawer, L. L. (1996). Ciliary
 neurotrophic factor is catabolic and shares with IL-6 the capacity to induce an
 acute phase response. *American Journal of Physiology Regulatory Integrative and Comparative Physiology*, 271(1 40-1), 185–190.
 https://doi.org/10.1152/ajpregu.1996.271.1.r185
- Evangelisti, C., Cenni, V., & Lattanzi, G. (2016). Potential therapeutic effects of the MTOR inhibitors for preventing ageing and progeria-related disorders. *British Journal of Clinical Pharmacology*, 1229–1244. https://doi.org/10.1111/bcp.12928
- Faquih, T. O., van Klinken, J. B., Li-Gao, R., Noordam, R., van Heemst, D., Boone,
 S., Sheridan, P. A., Michelotti, G., Lamb, H., de Mutsert, R., Rosendaal, F. R.,
 van Hylckama Vlieg, A., van Dijk, K. W., & Mook-Kanamori, D. O. (2023).
 Hepatic triglyceride content is intricately associated with numerous metabolites
 and biochemical pathways. *Liver International*, 43(7), 1458–1472.
 https://doi.org/10.1111/liv.15575
- Fok, W. C., Chen, Y., Bokov, A., Zhang, Y., Salmon, A. B., Diaz, V., Javors, M., Wood, W. H., Zhang, Y., Becker, K. G., Pérez, V. I., & Richardson, A. (2014).
 Mice fed rapamycin have an increase in lifespan associated with major changes in the liver transcriptome. *PLoS ONE*, 9(1). https://doi.org/10.1371/journal.pone.0083988

Fontana, L., Zhao, E., Amir, M., Dong, H., Tanaka, K., & Czaja, M. J. (2013). Aging

promotes the development of diet-induced murine steatohepatitis but not steatosis. *Hepatology*, *57*(3), 995–1004. https://doi.org/10.1002/hep.26099

- Fontes-Cal, T. C. M., Mattos, R. T., Medeiros, N. I., Pinto, B. F., Belchior-Bezerra, M., Roque-Souza, B., Dutra, W. O., Ferrari, T. C. A., Vidigal, P. V. T., Faria, L. C., Couto, C. A., & Gomes, J. A. S. (2021). Crosstalk Between Plasma Cytokines, Inflammation, and Liver Damage as a New Strategy to Monitoring NAFLD Progression. *Frontiers in Immunology*, *12*(August), 1–10. https://doi.org/10.3389/fimmu.2021.708959
- Gedik, N., Kabasakal, L., Şehirli, Ö., Ercan, F., Sirvanci, S., Keyer-Uysal, M., & Şener, G. (2005). Long-term administration of aqueous garlic extract (AGE) alleviates liver fibrosis and oxidative damage induced by biliary obstruction in rats. *Life Sciences*, 76(22), 2593–2606. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.lfs.2004.11.021
- Guha, M., Kumar, S., Choubey, V., Maity, P., Bandyopadhyay, U., Guha, M., Kumar, S., Choubey, V., Maity, P., & Bandyopadhyay, U. (2006). Apoptosis in liver during malaria: role of oxidative stress and implication of mitochondrial pathway. *The FASEB Journal*, 20(8), 1224–1226. https://doi.org/10.1096/fj.05-5338fje
- Guo, D., Shen, Y., Li, W., Li, Q., Zhao, Y., Pan, C., Chen, B., Zhong, Y., & Miao, Y. (2019). 6-Bromoindirubin-3'-Oxime (6BIO) Suppresses the mTOR Pathway, Promotes Autophagy, and Exerts Anti-aging Effects in Rodent Liver. *Frontiers in Pharmacology*, *10*(APR), 1–11. https://doi.org/10.3389/fphar.2019.00320
- Hashish, H. A. (2016). Effect of age on the sildenafil impact on the histological and ultra-structure of the liver in male albino rat. *Journal of Histology and Histopathology*, 3(1), 5. https://doi.org/10.7243/2055-091x-3-5
- Hassani, B., Goshtasbi, G., Nooraddini, S., & Firouzabadi, N. (2022).
 Pharmacological Approaches to Decelerate Aging: A Promising Path. Oxidative Medicine and Cellular Longevity, 2022. https://doi.org/10.1155/2022/4201533
- He, Q. J., Li, Y. F., Zhao, L. T., Lin, C. T., Yu, C. Y., & Wang, D. (2024). Recent advances in age-related metabolic dysfunction-associated steatotic liver disease. *World Journal of Gastroenterology*, 30(7), 652–662.

- Hong, T., Chen, Y., Li, X., & Lu, Y. (2021). The Role and Mechanism of Oxidative Stress and Nuclear Receptors in the Development of NAFLD. *Oxidative Medicine and Cellular Longevity*, 2021(Cvd). https://doi.org/10.1155/2021/6889533
- Hu, S. J., Jiang, S. S., Zhang, J., Luo, D., Yu, B., Yang, L. Y., Zhong, H. H., Yang, M. W., Liu, L. Y., Hong, F. F., & Yang, S. L. (2019). Effects of apoptosis on liver aging. *World Journal of Clinical Cases*, 7(6), 691–704. https://doi.org/10.12998/wjcc.v7.i6.691
- Huang, S. Z., Luo, Y. J., Wang, L., & Cai, K. Y. (2005). Effect of ginkgo biloba extract on livers in aged rats. *World Journal of Gastroenterology*, 11(1), 132– 135. https://doi.org/10.3748/wjg.v11.i1.132
- Hunt, N. J., Kang, S. W. (Sophie), Lockwood, G. P., Le Couteur, D. G., & Cogger, V.
 C. (2019). Hallmarks of Aging in the Liver. *Computational and Structural Biotechnology Journal*, 17, 1151–1161. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.csbj.2019.07.021
- Itoh, T., & Miyajima, A. (2014). Liver regeneration by stem/progenitor cells. *Hepatology*, 59(4), 1617–1626. https://doi.org/10.1002/hep.26753
- Jia, L. (2023). Dietary cholesterol in alcohol-Associated liver disease. Immunometabolism (United States), 5(2), E00026. https://doi.org/10.1097/IN9.000000000000026
- Jin, C. J., Baumann, A., Brandt, A., Engstler, A. J., Nier, A., Witte, W., & Bergheim, I. (n.d.). 1,3§,.
- Jin, X., Zhang, Z., Beer-Stolz, D., Zimmers, T. A., & Koniaris, L. G. (2007). Interleukin-6 inhibits oxidative injury and necrosis after extreme liver resection. *Hepatology*, 46(3), 802–812. https://doi.org/10.1002/hep.21728
- Johnson, S. C., Rabinovitch, P. S., & Kaeberlein, M. (2013). MTOR is a key modulator of ageing and age-related disease. *Nature*, 493(7432), 338–345. https://doi.org/10.1038/nature11861

- Kakiyama, G., Rodriguez-Agudo, D., & Pandak, W. M. (2023). Mitochondrial Cholesterol Metabolites in a Bile Acid Synthetic Pathway Drive Nonalcoholic Fatty Liver Disease: A Revised "Two-Hit" Hypothesis. *Cells*, 12(10). https://doi.org/10.3390/cells12101434
- Kinoshita, T., & Miyajima, A. (2002). Cytokine regulation of liver development. Biochimica et Biophysica Acta - Molecular Cell Research, 1592(3), 303–312. https://doi.org/10.1016/S0167-4889(02)00323-3
- Knudsen, J. G., Joensen, E., Bertholdt, L., Jessen, H., van Hauen, L., Hidalgo, J., & Pilegaard, H. (2016). Skeletal muscle IL-6 and regulation of liver metabolism during high-fat diet and exercise training. *Physiological Reports*, 4(9), 1–9. https://doi.org/10.14814/phy2.12788
- Kojima, H., Inoue, T., Kunimoto, H., & Nakajima, K. (2013). IL-6-STAT3 signaling and premature senescence. *Jak-Stat*, 2(4), e25763. https://doi.org/10.4161/jkst.25763
- Kordes, C., Bock, H. H., Reichert, D., May, P., & Häussinger, D. (2021). Hepatic stellate cells: Current state and open questions. *Biological Chemistry*, 402(9), 1021–1032. https://doi.org/10.1515/hsz-2021-0180
- Kucera, O., & Cervinkova, Z. (2014). Experimental models of non-alcoholic fatty liver disease in rats. World Journal of Gastroenterology, 20(26), 8364–8376. https://doi.org/10.3748/wjg.v20.i26.8364
- Kundu, D., Kennedy, L., Meadows, V., Baiocchi, L., Alpini, G., & Francis, H.
 (2020). The dynamic interplay between mast cells, aging/cellular senescence, and liver disease. *Gene Expression The Journal of Liver Research*, 20(2), 77–88. https://doi.org/10.3727/105221620X15960509906371
- Kunizheva, S. S., Volobaev, V. P., Plotnikova, M. Y., Kupriyanova, D. A.,
 Kuznetsova, I. L., Tyazhelova, T. V., & Rogaev, E. I. (2022). Current Trends
 and Approaches to the Search for Genetic Determinants of Aging and Longevity. *Russian Journal of Genetics*, 58(12), 1427–1443.
 https://doi.org/10.1134/S1022795422120067

Lee, S. H., Choi, E. J., Kim, U. J., Park, H., Park, B., Lee, H. A., & Park, H. (2023).

Synergistic effect of serum uric acid and body mass index trajectories during middle to late childhood on elevation of liver enzymes in early adolescence: Findings from the Ewha Birth and Growth Study. *PLoS ONE*, *18*(4 April), 1–13. https://doi.org/10.1371/journal.pone.0282830

- Li, C. P., Li, J. H., He, S. Y., Li, P., & Zhong, X. L. (2014). Roles of Fas/Fasl, Bcl-2/Bax, and Caspase-8 in rat nonalcoholic fatty liver disease pathogenesis. *Genetics and Molecular Research*, 13(2), 3991–3999. https://doi.org/10.4238/2014.May.23.10
- Li, H., Shi, Z., Chen, X., Wang, J., Ding, J., Geng, S., Sheng, X., & Shi, S. (2023). Relationship Between Six Insulin Resistance Surrogates and Nonalcoholic Fatty Liver Disease Among Older Adults: A Cross-Sectional Study. *Diabetes, Metabolic Syndrome and Obesity : Targets and Therapy*, 16, 1685–1696. https://doi.org/10.2147/DMSO.S409983
- Li, P., Ma, Y., Yu, C., Wu, S., Wang, K., Yi, H., & Liang, W. (2021). Autophagy and Aging: Roles in Skeletal Muscle, Eye, Brain and Hepatic Tissue. *Frontiers in Cell and Developmental Biology*, 9(October), 1–12. https://doi.org/10.3389/fcell.2021.752962
- Li, Q., Shao, X., Zhou, S., Cui, Z., Liu, H., Wang, T., Fan, X., & Yu, P. (2022). Triglyceride-glucose index is significantly associated with the risk of hyperuricemia in patients with diabetic kidney disease. *Scientific Reports*, 12(1), 19988. https://doi.org/10.1038/s41598-022-23478-1
- Liu, H., Guo, H., Jian, Z., Cui, H., Fang, J., Zuo, Z., Deng, J., Li, Y., Wang, X., & Zhao, L. (2020). Copper Induces Oxidative Stress and Apoptosis in the Mouse Liver. Oxidative Medicine and Cellular Longevity, 2020. https://doi.org/10.1155/2020/1359164
- Matsumoto, T. (2022). Implications of Polyploidy and Ploidy Alterations in Hepatocytes in Liver Injuries and Cancers. *International Journal of Molecular Sciences*, 23(16). https://doi.org/10.3390/ijms23169409
- Mescher, A. L. (2019). Junqueira's Basic Histology : Text & Atlas (15th ed). In Morphologia (Vol. 14, Issue 2).

- Mittal, K. (2023). "A Short Review of Radiological Changes of Liver with Aging." Biomedical Journal of Scientific & Technical Research, 50(3), 41608–41610. https://doi.org/10.26717/bjstr.2023.50.007943
- Morsiani, C., Bacalini, M. G., Santoro, A., Garagnani, P., Collura, S., D'Errico, A., de Eguileor, M., Grazi, G. L., Cescon, M., Franceschi, C., & Capri, M. (2019). The peculiar aging of human liver: A geroscience perspective within transplant context. *Ageing Research Reviews*, *51*(February), 24–34. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.arr.2019.02.002
- Naseem, S., Hussain, T., & Manzoor, S. (2018). Interleukin-6: A promising cytokine to support liver regeneration and adaptive immunity in liver pathologies. *Cytokine and Growth Factor Reviews*, 39(October 2017), 36–45. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.cytogfr.2018.01.002
- Nunes, V. S., Ferreira, S., Carlos, E., Quintão, R., & Paulo, S. (2022). 549 Aging. 14(3), 1549–1561. www.aging-us.com
- Ouyang, Z., Yang, B., Yi, J., Zhu, S., Lu, S., Liu, Y., Li, Y., Li, Y., Mehmood, K., Hussain, R., Ijaz, M., Guo, J., Tang, Z., Li, Y., & Zhang, H. (2021). Exposure to Fluoride induces apoptosis in liver of ducks by regulating Cyt-C/Caspase 3/9 signaling pathway. *Ecotoxicology and Environmental Safety*, 224, 112662. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ecoenv.2021.112662
- Pande, S., & Raisuddin, S. (2023). Molecular and cellular regulatory roles of sirtuin protein. *Critical Reviews in Food Science and Nutrition*, 63(29), 9895–9913. https://doi.org/10.1080/10408398.2022.2070722
- Papatheodoridi, A. M., Chrysavgis, L., Koutsilieris, M., & Chatzigeorgiou, A. (2020).
 The Role of Senescence in the Development of Nonalcoholic Fatty Liver
 Disease and Progression to Nonalcoholic Steatohepatitis. *Hepatology*, 71(1),
 363–374. https://doi.org/10.1002/hep.30834
- Peng, W. C., Kraaier, L. J., & Kluiver, T. A. (2021). Hepatocyte organoids and cell transplantation: What the future holds. *Experimental and Molecular Medicine*, 53(10), 1512–1528. https://doi.org/10.1038/s12276-021-00579-x

Pibiri, M. (2018). Liver regeneration in aged mice: new insights. Aging, 10(8), 1801-

1824. https://doi.org/10.18632/aging.101524

- Pomponi, M. F. L., Gambassi, G., Pomponi, M., & Masullo, C. (2010). Alzheimer's disease: Fatty acids we eat may be linked to a specific protection via low-dose aspirin. *Aging and Disease*, 1(1), 37–59.
- Profile, S. E. E. (2023). Robotic Surgery Training and the Role of Nurse in the Robotic Surgery Process. In *New Frontiers in Health Sciences* (Issue October). https://doi.org/10.59287/nfhs.902
- Pu, W., & Zhou, B. (2022). Hepatocyte generation in liver homeostasis, repair, and regeneration. *Cell Regeneration*, 11(1), 1–10. https://doi.org/10.1186/s13619-021-00101-8
- Saher, G. (2023). Cholesterol Metabolism in Aging and Age-Related Disorders. Annual Review of Neuroscience, 46, 59–78. https://doi.org/10.1146/annurevneuro-091922-034237
- Sakasai-Sakai, A., Takata, T., Takino, J. I., & Takeuchi, M. (2017). Impact of intracellular glyceraldehyde-derived advanced glycation end-products on human hepatocyte cell death. *Scientific Reports*, 7(1), 1–11. https://doi.org/10.1038/s41598-017-14711-3
- Sapp, V., Gaffney, L., Eauclaire, S. F., & Matthews, R. P. (2014). Fructose leads to hepatic steatosis in zebrafish that is reversed by mechanistic target of rapamycin (mTOR) inhibition. *Hepatology*, 60(5), 1581–1592. https://doi.org/10.1002/hep.27284
- Seki, E., & Schwabe, R. F. (2015). Hepatic inflammation and fibrosis: Functional links and key pathways. *Hepatology*, 61(3), 1066–1079. https://doi.org/10.1002/hep.27332
- Shang, N., Bank, T., Ding, X., Breslin, P., Li, J., Shi, B., & Qiu, W. (2018). Caspase-3 suppresses diethylnitrosamine-induced hepatocyte death, compensatory proliferation and hepatocarcinogenesis through inhibiting p38 activation. *Cell Death and Disease*, 9(5). https://doi.org/10.1038/s41419-018-0617-7

Simon, T. G., Roelstraete, B., Alkhouri, N., Hagström, H., Sundström, J., &

Ludvigsson, J. F. (2023). Cardiovascular disease risk in paediatric and young adult non-alcoholic fatty liver disease. *Gut*, 72(3), 573–580. https://doi.org/10.1136/gutjnl-2022-328105

- Stahl, E. C., Haschak, M. J., Popovic, B., & Brown, B. N. (2018). Macrophages in the aging liver and age-related liver disease. *Frontiers in Immunology*, 9(NOV), 1–13. https://doi.org/10.3389/fimmu.2018.02795
- Stallone, G., Infante, B., Prisciandaro, C., & Grandaliano, G. (2019). MTOR and aging: An old fashioned dress. *International Journal of Molecular Sciences*, 20(11), 1–17. https://doi.org/10.3390/ijms20112774
- Tao, H., Liu, Q., Zeng, A., & Song, L. (2023). Unlocking the potential of Mesenchymal stem cells in liver Fibrosis: Insights into the impact of autophagy and aging. *International Immunopharmacology*, *121*(June), 110497. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.intimp.2023.110497
- Thomas, A. L., Alarcon, P. C., Divanovic, S., Chougnet, C. A., Hildeman, D. A., & Moreno-Fernandez, M. E. (2021). Implications of Inflammatory States on Dysfunctional Immune Responses in Aging and Obesity. *Frontiers in Aging*, 2(September), 1–11. https://doi.org/10.3389/fragi.2021.732414
- Tsuchida, T., & Friedman, S. L. (2017). Mechanisms of hepatic stellate cell activation. *Nature Reviews Gastroenterology and Hepatology*, 14(7), 397–411. https://doi.org/10.1038/nrgastro.2017.38
- Uehara, K., Santoleri, D., Whitlock, A. E. G., & Titchenell, P. M. (2023). Insulin Regulation of Hepatic Lipid Homeostasis. *Comprehensive Physiology*, 13(3), 4785–4809. https://doi.org/10.1002/cphy.c220015
- Verma, S., Tachtatzis, P., Penrhyn-Lowe, S., Scarpini, C., Jurk, D., Von Zglinicki, T., Coleman, N., & Alexander, G. J. M. (2012). Sustained telomere length in hepatocytes and cholangiocytes with increasing age in normal liver. *Hepatology*, 56(4), 1510–1520. https://doi.org/10.1002/hep.25787
- Wallenius, V., Wallenius, K., Ahrén, B., Rudling, M., Carlsten, H., Dickson, S. L., Ohlsson, C., & Jansson, J. O. (2002). Interleukin-6-deficient mice develop mature-onset obesity. *Nature Medicine*, 8(1), 75–79.

https://doi.org/10.1038/nm0102-75

- Walters, H. E., & Cox, L. S. (2018). mTORC inhibitors as broad-spectrum therapeutics for age-related diseases. *International Journal of Molecular Sciences*, 19(8), 1–33. https://doi.org/10.3390/ijms19082325
- Wang, D., Ji, D. C., Yu, C. Y., Wu, D. N., & Qi, L. (2023). Research progress on the mitochondrial mechanism of age-related non-alcoholic fatty liver. *World Journal of Gastroenterology*, 29(13), 1982–1993. https://doi.org/10.3748/WJG.V29.I13.1982
- Wang, H., Li, X., Zhang, Q., Fu, C., Jiang, W., Xue, J., & Liu, S. (2023). Autophagy in Disease Onset and Progression. *Aging and Disease*, 1–26. https://doi.org/10.14336/ad.2023.0815
- Wang, J., Zhang, W., Liu, X., Kim, M., Zhang, K., & Tsai, R. Y. L. (2023). Epigenome-wide analysis of aging effects on liver regeneration. *BMC Biology*, 21(1), 1–20. https://doi.org/10.1186/s12915-023-01533-1
- Wang, M. J., Chen, F., Lau, J. T. Y., & Hu, Y. P. (2017). Hepatocyte polyploidization and its association with pathophysiological processes. *Cell Death and Disease*, 8(5), e2805-7. https://doi.org/10.1038/CDDIS.2017.167
- Wang, W., Xu, K., Shang, M., Li, X., Tong, X., Liu, Z., Zhou, L., & Zheng, S. (2024). The biological mechanism and emerging therapeutic interventions of liver aging. *International Journal of Biological Sciences*, 20(1), 280–295. https://doi.org/10.7150/ijbs.87679
- Xu, F., Hua, C., Tautenhahn, H. M., Dirsch, O., & Dahmen, U. (2020). The role of autophagy for the regeneration of the aging liver. *International Journal of Molecular Sciences*, 21(10). https://doi.org/10.3390/ijms21103606
- Xu, F., Tautenhahn, H. M., Dirsch, O., & Dahmen, U. (2021). Modulation of Autophagy: A Novel "rejuvenation" Strategy for the Aging Liver. Oxidative Medicine and Cellular Longevity, 2021. https://doi.org/10.1155/2021/6611126
- Zhang, K., Ma, Y., Luo, Y., Song, Y., Xiong, G., Ma, Y., Sun, X., & Kan, C. (2023). Metabolic diseases and healthy aging: identifying environmental and behavioral

risk factors and promoting public health. *Frontiers in Public Health*, *11*(October), 1–10. https://doi.org/10.3389/fpubh.2023.1253506

- Zhang, Z., Zhang, X., Sun, Z., Dong, H., Qiu, L., Gu, J., Zhou, J., Wang, X., & Wang, S. L. (2013). Cytochrome P450 3A1 Mediates 2,2',4,4'Tetrabromodiphenyl Ether-Induced Reduction of Spermatogenesis in Adult Rats. *PLoS ONE*, 8(6). https://doi.org/10.1371/journal.pone.0066301
- Zhao, C., Wu, B., Li, J., Jiang, Q., Loor, J. J., Liu, M., Chen, L., Zhu, Y., Gao, W., Du, X., Song, Y., Liu, G., Lei, L., & Li, X. (2023). AdipoRon alleviates fatty acid–induced lipid accumulation and mitochondrial dysfunction in bovine hepatocytes by promoting autophagy. *Journal of Dairy Science*, 106(8), 5763– 5774. https://doi.org/10.3168/jds.2022-22723
- Zhao, R., & Duncan, S. A. (2005). Embryonic development of the liver. *Hepatology*, *41*(5), 956–967. https://doi.org/10.1002/hep.20691
- Zhao, Y., Yang, Y., Li, Q., & Li, J. (2022). Understanding the Unique Microenvironment in the Aging Liver. *Frontiers in Medicine*, 9(February), 1–7. https://doi.org/10.3389/fmed.2022.842024
- Zhong, L., Zhao, J., Huang, L., Liu, Y., Pang, X., Zhan, K., Li, S., Xue, Q., Pan, X., & Deng, L. (2023). Runx2 activates hepatic stellate cells to promote liver fibrosis via transcriptionally regulating Itgav expression . *Clinical and Translational Medicine*, *13*(7). https://doi.org/10.1002/ctm2.1316

APPENDICES

similarity report

ORİJİNALLİK RAPORU			
%10 BENZERLİK ENDEKSİ	% 8 İnternet kaynakları	%7 YAYINLAR	% 4 öğrenci ödevleri
BİRİNCİL KAYNAKLAR			
1 www.fre İnternet Kayna	epatentsonline.	com	% 1
2 docs.neu İnternet Kayna	docs.neu.edu.tr İnternet Kaynağı		
3 Submitte Öğrenci Ödevi	ed to Yakın Doğu	ı Üniversitesi	%1
4 tech-inte internet Kayna	e r.fr ^{ğı}		% 1
5 Molecula _{Yayın}	Molecular Pathology Library, 2011.		
6 Internet Kayna	repo.ust.edu.sd:8080 Internet Kaynağı		
	Ara 🎦	. 🖬 🏭 🧕	e 🖪 🖉 😐

Ethic report



Resume

Personal information

Name	Yasin Ali Hassan
Date of birth	12/12/1998
E-mail	yasinali8868@gmail.com
Telephone	+905414786560
Place of birth	Mogadishu
Citizenship	Somalia

Educational information

University	University of Somalia(uniso)
Faculty	Health Science
Department	Medical Laboratory Science
Degree	Bachelor